

# UK Women: Rights & Progress Beijing+20

UK NGO Report in response to the UK Answers to the UNECE Questionnaire on the implementation of the Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action and the Outcome of the Twenty-Third Special Session of the General Assembly held July 2000

November 2014

Contact: UK NGO CSW Alliance c/o NAWO www.nawo.org.uk csw-alliance@nawo.org.uk

# Acknowledgements

This report has been compiled by members of the UK NGO CSW Alliance, through the voluntary efforts of women's organisations across the UK. The work of NAWO, National Alliance of Women's Organisations,<sup>1</sup> in acting as Secretariat for the Alliance is supported by the Joseph Rowntree Charitable Trust whose generosity we would like to acknowledge. Their grant enabled us to produce this report.

While we very much welcome the work of the Government Equalities Office (GEO) in compiling the Government's report, we were naturally disappointed that they did so without consulting women's organisations as proposed in UN Women's guidelines. In this report we therefore follow independently the process that we would have liked to have undertaken collaboratively with the Government: we assess briefly the progress made in implementing the Beijing Platform for Action (BPFA) over the last 20 years, welcome the achievements listed in the Government's own report note ongoing challenges, and make some recommendations for key actions. We welcome particularly the acknowledgement in the Government's Report that there is still considerable work to be done and that we have by no means achieved gender equality. We also appreciate that the Government is now planning a consultation and a new accessible report to be produced in collaboration with civil society celebrating the Platform for Action.

That said, we have concerns about some omissions in the Government report that we wish to highlight. In doing so we draw on other recent reports, including the reports of visits from various UN Special Rapporteurs, the CEDAW Committee's 2013 review of the UK (Committee's Concluding Observations), the Equality and Human Rights Commission (EHRC) and UK Shadow Reports; in particular, we have restated a number of recommendations contained in the report *Women's Equality in the UK: A health check*<sup>2</sup> produced through a process of consultation with the CEDAW Shadow Report Group of women's organisations coordinated by WRC (2013).

We will set out our assessment, including achievements, areas of concern and recommendations, in full elsewhere. **This summary** focuses on areas of particular concern, looking at the issues that we believe are the most pressing or where there has been a significant omission from the Government report.

# Contributors

The following authors and organisations contributed written papers and made track changes to this report - we could not have completed it without their input and editorial work.

Advance, and Widows Rights International - Zarin Hainsworth, OBE, Asylum Aid - Debora Singer, MBE Commonwealth Medical Trust, and British Federation of University Graduates - Marianne Haslegrave EIMAN (Empowering, Inspiring Motivating Muslim Women thru Advocacy & Nurturing) Khatija Barday-Wood Elizabeth Gordon - for recognition at UN level of Non-State Torture Equal Justice Solicitors - Lawrence Davies EVAW - End Violence Against Women Campaign - Janet Veitch, OBE Muslim Women's Network (UK) - Shaista Gohir NAWO (National Alliance of Women's Organisations) - Annette Lawson, OBE NIWEP (Northern Ireland Women's European Platform) - Elizabeth Law and Louise Doyle Older Women's Network, Europe - Elizabeth Sclater Plan International - Mary Bridger Scottish Women's Convention (SWC) - Evelyn Fraser and Lorna Kettles Sisters of Frida - Eleanor Lisney Soroptimist International, Great Britain and Ireland, - Pat Black Soroptimist International, Great Britain and Ireland, - Kay Richmond University of Ulster - Ann Marie Gray WAGGS (World Association of Girl Guides and Scouts) - Amy Graham Wales Assembly of Women (WAW), European Association of Women Lawyers, - University of the West of England (UWE) - Jackie Jones Widows for Peace and Democracy (WPD) - Margaret Owen OBE Women's Equality Network WALES (WENWales) - Carwen Wynne Howells

WRC (Women's Resource Centre) - Vivienne Hayes and Ila Chandavarkar

Fifty members attending a consultation meeting of the UK NGO CSW Alliance also gave their views as to major issues they wished to see in this report.

The principal authors are:

Janet Veitch (Consultant)

Megan Brady-Clark and

Annette Lawson representing NAWO, Secretariat to the UK NGO CSW Alliance and as

Co-Chair, UK NGO CSW Alliance

ZAunth

Co-Chair, UK NGO CSW Alliance

# Contents

Progress Over 20 Years 1
Fundamental Change1
Promoting the Beijing Platform for Action at Home and Abroad
Monitoring the Beijing Platform for Action3
The Global Perspective
Key Recommendations
Overall
The Critical Areas of Concern - 1. Recommendations
The Critical Areas of Concern - 2. Discussion
Critical Area A: Women and Poverty9
Critical Area B: Education and Training of Women11
Critical Area C: Women and Health13
Critical Area D: Violence Against Women15
Critical Area E: Women and Armed Conflict20
Critical Area F: Women and the Economy22
Critical Area G: Women in Power and Decision-Making25
Critical Area H: Institutional Mechanisms for the Advancement of Women27
Critical Area I: Human Rights of Women30
Critical Area J: Women and the Media31
Critical Area K: Women and the Environment
Critical Area L: The Girl Child33
Emerging Issues

# **Progress Over 20 Years**

# Fundamental Change

Since 1995 the greatest change experienced in everyday life is the exponential growth of the internet and all forms of mobile communication. Developing countries have also embraced mobile phones as a less expensive way to have a communication infrastructure than land lines. However, this technology has also led to serious misuse, including the harassment and abuse particularly of women and girls. Even as it offers, through social media, opportunities being used by women as well as men for influencing governments, it also offers opportunities for the sale and coercion of human beings and the invasion of privacy.

At the Beijing Conference, we still sent documents by fax. If there was email it was slow and not reliable, and laptops were heavy and expensive. There were no tablets.

The preceding three 'women's conferences' - actually named 'Equality, Development and Peace' - had already paved the way for a thoroughgoing understanding of women's inequality and pervasive experience of discrimination in every area and at every level - in all countries, communities, and social groups. And within families and couples. Men's violence against women and girls was recognised as endemic. The EU, from the Treaty of Rome onwards, identified equality between women and men as a value of the Union and sought through Gender Equality Road Maps and measures to prevent discrimination, not only against women and girls but also against those within the range of 'protected characteristics' - all of which are cross-cutting with gender. But at Beijing in 1995, 35,000 to 40,000 women from all over the world gathered in Huairou to exchange stories and develop their vision and plans for a different future. The half-hour distance from where the governments (overwhelmingly male) were gathered making history did not prevent the lobbying and the support for the UN agencies seeking to achieve the goals many, including the UK Government, shared.

In the 20 years since Beijing, the world has seen a series of internal and inter-state conflicts, leading to mass displacement of people, especially women and children, economic turbulence, deepening religious fundamentalism and terrorism on a grand scale. These harrowing events have in turn offered opportunities for powerful global interests to develop global trade in small arms and drugs and to traffic human beings for cheap labour. Women in particular are trafficked for both domestic and sexual exploitation including prostitution. This modern slavery is fuelled by increasingly degrading and violent pornography readily available in a click to everyone - men, women of all ages, the boy child, the girl child. But trafficking also happens within the UK, between cities and towns and villages, and from and between families too. Prostitution exists also everywhere without trafficking. We want to see the events 'over there' understood as part of *our* problem, the 'other' less exoticised, and the great waste of human potential concentrated in women released and rewarded through a rights-based focussed programme of equality in all areas of life. This is needed throughout the world and across the four nations of the UK.

We congratulate the governments of the interim period since 1995 on the range of legal and policy steps taken and welcome the more recent achievements cited in the UK Government review.

During the drafting of the Beijing Platform for Action (BPFA) we were delighted that the UK Government took a leading role and actively supported UK women's NGOs in making a contribution. Subsequently in 1997 the incoming Government took some took some significant steps to strengthen women's legal rights, by transposing into UK law a number of new rights originating in the EU, including inter alia paid statutory holidays and the

national minimum wage, and published the first childcare strategy for Great Britain. These new rights strengthened women's position more than men's as they were, and continue to be, more likely to suffer from poverty than men, and more likely to be working part time, earning a low income or the minimum wage, and taking the major responsibility for unpaid caring, which presents a significant barrier to entry in the labour market.

Until the global recession in 2008, these strategic initiatives made a positive impact on women's economic position; for example, the gender pay gap was shrinking year-on-year, albeit slowly. However, with the advent of austerity, cuts to benefits and services and the weakening of equalities legislation have disproportionately affected women and rolled back some of the progress made towards implementing the BPFA. For example, it is no longer mandatory for government departments in England, though it is in Wales, to complete equality impact assessments of new policy proposals. This is despite the fact that Article 2 of CEDAW requires governments: "To take all appropriate measures, including legislation, to modify or abolish existing laws, regulations, customs and practices which constitute discrimination against women". Article 4 goes on to explicitly state that: "Adoption by States Parties of temporary special measures aimed at accelerating de facto equality between men and women shall not be considered discrimination". Yet not only does there seems to be a reluctance to implement compulsory measures to promote the advancement of women, temporary special measures have also not been adopted, as we would hope by the Government.

### Promoting the Beijing Platform for Action at Home and Abroad

We are connected in many ways with women all over the world; women globally share problems because gender inequality exists everywhere, as does men's violence against women and girls. Hence, we seek consistency from the UK Government between its overseas and its domestic policy. For example, sexual violence in war was the topic of a Global Summit organised by the FCO in June, 2014. We welcome this - many of us participated in it - but we note that, although there is a UK action plan on VAWG, sexual violence within the UK does not receive the same level of attention. Similarly, DFID creditably takes a gendered approach to its overseas aid; we particularly welcome the support that the UK Government gave in the creation of UN Women and their ongoing support as a significant donor.<sup>3</sup> However, there is much less attention given to gender mainstreaming within the domestic departments. There is an Inter-Ministerial Group on Equalities, and the Gender Directors' Network, consisting of representatives from the four nations of the UK, has been focussing on implementation of CEDAW. Nor do we underestimate the considerable impact that having leading women in Cabinet can make on issues of equality for women. However, this is inadequate and the lack of collective leadership on gender equality shows in the absence of real gendered analysis and concrete outcomes. Following a legal challenge, Treasury has improved its gender impact assessment. Furthermore, work with the EHRC through an Advisory committee including civil society, academics and the National Institute for Economic and Social Research (NIESR) has led to a 'step change' in the quality of data collection and analysis.<sup>4</sup> However, there is little in-house expertise on gender budgeting. The BPFA stresses the inclusion of women's organisations in gender mainstreaming and this requires authoritative and resourced structures and mechanisms. The Government Equalities Office (GEO) provides an essential focal point and has built strong consultative relationships with selected groups of NGOs, but is severely under-resourced given the tasks it is required to undertake.

The Women's National Commission, which previously acted as an independent body to bring the voice of women to government, was abolished in 2010 and its independent consultative role has not been continued. This means decision-making on agendas and consultation with civil society rests inside the Government, not with women's organisations. The engagement programme with women is run by the GEO. Scotland funds two infrastructure women's organisations to give them advice; Wales funds project work, research and advice, and Northern Ireland Departments have supported attendance at CSW. However, there is no funding from Westminster for any women's infrastructure organisation. Yet we believe engagement with civil society at the policy development stage can go a long way to ensure subsequent implementation.

NGOs are concerned that the funding for the Equality and Human Rights Commission (EHRC) has been cut significantly since 2010 - from £70m in 2007 to £20.7m overall in 2015. This severely reduces its capacity to oversee the implementation of the BPFA. The EHRC was formed following the amalgamation of three separate equality commissions whose budget, without human rights responsibilities, was around £47m in 2007. The reduced staffing levels projected for the Commission will be equivalent to the numbers that previously worked for just one of the three commissions it replaced including the Equal Opportunities Commission (EOC) which dealt with sex equality<sup>5</sup> (which itself had a budget less than half that of the other two commissions which dealt with race and disability - another example of under-resourcing gender equality).

# Monitoring the Beijing Platform for Action

The basic data required to monitor implementing of the BPFA are also inadequate. The EHRC has told the CEDAW Committee that cuts in state statistics will hamper its reports to Parliament.<sup>6</sup> Losses include the Wealth and Assets Survey measuring assets, debt and savings by employment status, disaggregated by sex, ethnic group, religion, disability and age. In 2010 it showed a high degree of inequality. The Citizenship Survey covered a broad range of equality characteristics: sex, age, disability, ethnic group, marital and civil partnership status, religion, and sexual identity. The Tellus survey collected data on children's and young people's bullying and fear of crime, and girls' influence over their own lives. It is important that when the Government considers reducing its data collection that it shows due regard to equality. There is a lack of data disaggregated by gender and older age, by multiple aspects of identity such as disability and gender, about women who are institutionalised, and about Travelling and Roma women, who do not live in fixed locations. Nor is 'marital status' a disaggregated category despite greater poverty for single women; statistics must also be collected on widows and divorced women. The EHRC's research on Gypsies and Travellers suggests they are the most disadvantaged groups in the UK, and women in this community are worse off on a number of indicators.<sup>7</sup> But further data are needed. The EHRC's research suggests that disability-related harassment is widespread.<sup>8</sup> However, comprehensive statistics are not available. Information, analysis and regulatory scrutiny of public authorities in England has been further reduced by the abolition of the Audit Commission and changes to the role of the Care Quality Commission in respect of local authorities.<sup>9</sup>

# The Global Perspective

While we have responded here primarily in relation to the status of women and girls within the UK, we are involved in a process towards CSW59 at which Beijing+20 will be celebrated and the global review discussed, and many of us are also involved in the Post-2015 agenda. We think it is critically important that that agenda is transformative and universal, and we appreciate that overseas the UK is an important and supportive advocate for human rights. Since there is a strong impetus to end with a rights-based set of goals and targets, this is vital work and we urge the Government not to relax its support for women's rights, and in particular sexual health and reproductive rights, to be at the centre of the new agenda.

# Key Recommendations

The report as a whole represents the key areas where there is general agreement and little dissent. We include here an overview of our key recommendations, both overall and for each of the 12 critical areas of concern identified in the BPFA.

# Overall

We welcome a number of achievements towards women's advancement and gender equality noted in the UK Government report and encourage them to accelerate the implementation of the BPFA in the following areas:

- The four nations of the UK are no more separate in seeking to tackle the problems that are due to women's inequality with men than that the UK is separate from the rest of the world. We strongly support the rights-based work of the Government overseas such as the FCO's programme to stop sexual violence in conflict and DFID's placing of gender at the centre of its development aid. We also welcome the support given to the establishing of UN Women together with the UK's annual high level of contribution by successive governments. And we highly value the UK Government's commitment to a rights-based approach to women's equality in the Post-2015 agenda. But gender inequality is endemic everywhere. It may be understood as both a cause and a driver of failing economic systems that benefit oppressive global syndicates and conglomerates, increase female poverty, conflict and violence and support a culture steeped in misogyny. The BPFA sought step changes across all areas of human endeavour. We recommend the same resources as we employ overseas be applied domestically within the UK to invest in a culture that rejects all forms of misogyny.
- The UK Government and those in Scotland and Wales have developed welcome equalities strategies, including specific strategies aimed at addressing violence against women and girls (VAWG). In Northern Ireland, the strategy was gender neutral and unhelpful. A clear lead is required together with training of officials on gender equality practice.
- Further resources and high priority be given to the prevention of all forms of VAWG. Taking the excellent *This is ABUSE* campaign into schools, as recommended by the UN Special Rapporteur on violence against women and girls, would be a useful step.
- Programmes to increase employment by changes in flexible working and parental leave, efforts to reduce quality child care costs, and the appointment of a Women's Business Council, are all welcome. While employment is a useful route out of poverty, it is limited when low pay, zero contract hours, the over burdening of women in caring unpaid work and other disadvantages keep women poor. We ask that those whose preference is to stay at home to care for their children be supported so to do.
- Efforts to increase the representation of women in decision-making positions is evidenced by the voluntary executive search programme to get more women appointed to boards of major quoted UK companies. This has met with some success, although the overall goal of 25% female representation is too low. In Scotland, Wales, and Northern Ireland the appointment of women to public boards is also being examined. We recommend that the goal be raised to at least 40%, and 'temporary special measures', such as quotas, be applied should voluntarism fail.
- We are pleased the UK Government has passed legislation permitting political parties to employ women-only short lists for nominations for candidates, but this measure will expire in 2015 unless the Government continues the period to 2030. Women in Parliaments, councils and other key positions of power and influence are

central to advancing women's status. We urge the Government to extend this measure and encourage such powers to be extended to devolved administrations.

We recommend:

- a more coherent and integrated approach to the whole arena of gender inequality. This must include a commitment, when voluntary approaches are not working, to using 'temporary special measures' as proposed by the CEDAW Committee, as well as positive action;
- greater engagement with civil society and resources for women's organisations to involve women, including younger and more diverse women, in developing policy and setting agendas for engagement with governments throughout the UK;
- ensuring that women's organisations are proactively funded and commissioned to provide expert services overall and in specific areas such as VAWG and healthcare;
- strengthening the key departments working on gender equality such as the Government Equalities Office, which works to bring international commitments to fruition in domestic policy;
- in relation to the increasing poverty of women and their children, who are unfairly and disproportionately impacted by austerity measures, the application of routine and careful gender impact assessment with regular reviews of the impact of policies that cut spending and public services and the impact of raising taxes;
- in order to provide the necessary data and information, strengthening the disaggregation of statistics to inform the complex analysis needed for gendered policies across the ranges of age, marital status, family form, socio-economic status, ethnicity, religion and belief;
- in relation to rural women, government in each nation should require broadband services to be delivered to minimise isolation and increase life-long learning while enabling access to paperless systems of benefits and other communications. Governments should also subsidise transport to enable integration, as well as to allow access of emergency and health services;
- in relation to a culture that increasingly sexualizes not only children but also women and encourages easy access to pornographic images that overwhelmingly degrade women,
  - making education for young people, including PSHE, compulsory in all schools, with an emphasis on understanding gender inequality and a strong focus on the meaning of consent, including with regard to modern technologies;
  - making it a requirement that all technologies that profit through the use of porn to be sold with access to such sites switched to *off*
- Given the links between the porn industry and the buying and selling of women's bodies and of trafficking both across borders and within the UK of women and girls for sexual exploitation including prostitution, we note that most women's organizations working in the field of violence against women in the UK are strongly in favour of the 'Nordic Model'. This model penalizes the buyers of women's bodies and those that profit from this and decriminalizes and supports those involved in prostitution and the sex industry. We note the support given to this model recently by the Northern Ireland Government and by the Westminster Parliament APPG report as well as by the European Parliament and the Council of Europe and encourage this approach for the whole of the UK.

# The Critical Areas of Concern - 1. Recommendations

#### Critical Area A: Women and Poverty

- A gendered analysis of poverty, and welfare reforms, needs to be embedded in Government policy making. The impact of fiscal policy on women must be properly taken into account if their poverty is not to be deepened.
- This requires undertaking regular equality impact assessments to ensure that those who are most vulnerable, including women and particularly women with intersecting disadvantages, are not additionally burdened by policies that cut access to public service and benefits; and
- Measures implemented to relieve such poverty.
- Remove barriers to women's entry to the labour market; public funding of high quality childcare and retraining opportunities following periods out of the labour market are fundamental to tackling women's poverty and must be considered an investment in economic growth.

#### Critical Area B: Education and Training of Women

- Teaching about gender equality and VAWG, international human and women's rights conventions, and indeed the Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action, should form part of the core curriculum in schools;
- Gender equality and the impact of stereotypes, together with information about all forms of VAWG, should be part of the curriculum in teacher training;
- Provide access to English-language classes for migrant women, enabling them to overcome the language barrier which acts as a significant obstacle to accessing further training and employment.

#### Critical Area C: Women and Health

- Ensure, in each nation, there is clarity that women-only services and spaces are lawful and necessary.
- Support and adequately resource training programmes for agencies to build trust and to provide the services they need with South Asian and other minority women, such as Roma, migrant and BME women, transgender and LBT women, and women with disabilities who have specific needs.

#### Within the context of Northern Ireland:

- Lead change so that women in Northern Ireland will not continue to be denied the fundamental rights to reproductive health which accessible to women in the rest of the UK. Abortion should be legal and available to women in all four countries of the UK. This includes implementing repeated CEDAW Committee recommendations.
- Recognise that Northern Ireland is still dealing with the health legacy of 30 years of conflict, and supporting provision of services for continuing health especially mental health problems.

#### Critical Area D: Violence against Women

- Ratify without further delay and implement the Council of Europe Convention on Violence against Women and Domestic Violence (the Istanbul Convention).
- Require local authorities to ring-fence funding for Refuges and Rape Crisis Centres; increase the Rape Support Fund.
- Meet the acute need for training and education of all professionals involved.
- Reverse the cuts to legal aid and provide relief from the stringent proof of abuse for victims of violence. Access to justice is vital for all victims of VAWG and specified by the CEDAW Committee in its Concluding Observations (2013).

#### Critical Area E: Women and Armed Conflict

- Implement UN SCR 1325 and subsequent elaborations, ensuring women are involved in decision-making for peace-building and the prevention and resolution of conflict as also called for by Rashida Manjoo, UN Special Rapporteur on VAW, especially with reference to Northern Ireland.
- Build a data-base so that qualified women are known and listed and can be appointed in a timely fashion.
- Implement and report regularly on aspects of the UK National Action Plan.

#### Critical Area F: Women and the Economy

- A gender equality impact assessment of the programme of public funding cuts should be carried out alongside an assessment of economic strategy from a gender equality perspective.
- Recognise that progress on the gender pay gap, always slow, has now reversed, and take decisive action to close it by working with industry, trade unions and women's organisations.
- Invest in a national system of universal child care.
- Reduce fees for tribunal hearings of abuse or discriminatory dismissals and lengthen the time bars, as these affect access to justice.

#### Critical Area G: Women in Power and Decision-Making

- The tackling of stereotypes as a major culture change programme.
- We applaud the Government's 'Access to Elected Office' campaign, which offered grants to help disabled women into political office together with guidance for political parties regarding the legal requirement to provide reasonable adjustments. The implementation of similar programmes for BME women would go towards implementing a recommendation by the CEDAW Committee.
- Maintain permissive legislation allowing political parties to take positive action on gender equality.

#### Critical Area H: Institutional Mechanisms for the Advancement of Women

- Implement gender mainstreaming across all government departments according to the clear definitions in the BPFA setting out the twin track of women-specific measures and methodologies such as gender budgeting, gender impact assessment of policies and the inclusion of women/civil society in the processes.
- Undertake training and education of all officials and raise awareness and understanding of continuing gender inequality and the cross-cutting need for change.
- Ensure differences across the devolved nations are understood, and resource women and their organisations in each nation to assist in developing an architecture for working cohesively across the emerging quasi-federal constitutional settlement in the UK.
- Properly resource the UK Government's own gender machinery, and develop a more sophisticated mechanism for listening to the independent opinion of women.

#### Critical Area I: Human Rights of Women

- It is imperative to recognize the human rights of all women including refugee and asylum women who were omitted from the UK Government review. We urge the UK to bring in a form of guidelines/practice direction for immigration judges on dealing with gender issues
- We recommend that application of the International Protocol on preventing sexual violence in conflict be applied to women seeking asylum, including training for interviewers and interpreters on trauma and sexual violence.

• The UK Government, far from repealing the Human Rights Act (HRA), must ensure that vital rights and mechanisms contained in the Act, which provide important protections for women and girls, will remain part of UK law.

#### Critical Area J: Women and the Media

- We support the recommendations made by women's organizations to the Leveson Enquiry, including:
  - effective regulation of the press, overseen by an independent third party;
  - A code must be in line with equalities legislation and international obligations on equality that the UK has signed, including strong rules regarding sexism and gender discrimination;
  - journalistic guideline recommendations in line with those produced by Zero Tolerance and Violence Against Women Prevention Scotland.
- We seek greater representation of women of all ages and from a range of backgrounds and abilities in all aspects of media production and representation, if necessary by temporary special measures and positive action.

#### Critical Area K: Women and the Environment

- Support research to understand the gender differential impacts, of climate change.
- Continue to encourage and invest in the education and training of girls and women in STEM subjects to provide the necessary expertise to engage at every level in environmental policies.
- Provide funding for women's entrepreneurial work in green technology.

#### Critical Area L: The Girl Child

- Culture change must include serious investment in destroying the misogyny and objectification in particular of the girl child.
- The Girl Summit is a welcome example of listening to the goals of girls themselves. We urge the Government to establish mechanisms to include their voices in policy development.
- Girls and boys must be taught about gender inequality and sexual consent in schools to counteract the pervasive sexism that drives women's lifelong inequality.
- Support and train professionals providing services, or pursuing criminal convictions, to engage with the families as well as the girls and young women involved in forced marriage or subjected to FGM, including those with learning and other disabilities and from all backgrounds with sensitivity while insisting on maintaining a gendered perspective.

# The Critical Areas of Concern - 2. Discussion

There are a number of issues under each critical area that we believe demand considerable further evaluation and discussion. In this document, however, we focus on the most urgent and pressing.

## Critical Area A: Women and Poverty

Globally, the population is ageing. This is of considerable importance in the UK but older women are barely mentioned in successive Government reports. Women in the UK have lower income than men over their lifetimes; they also have lower savings, capital assets, and pensions. This is partly to due to a labour market that is segregated both horizontally and vertically by gender, with women disproportionately represented in the low-paid sectors such as caring, cleaning, and catering, and overrepresented in the lower levels in other sectors. Last year the gender pay gap increased for the first time in five years and now stands at 19.1%.<sup>10</sup> The gender pension gap is even larger. Currently the average for the European Union is 39%.<sup>11</sup> Pensions are of particular concern for transgender women, who "have been struggling to get their gender status accepted for the purpose of pension benefits"<sup>12</sup> resulting in an inability to access pensions. Across all women, two thirds of pensions who live in relative poverty are women. This is partially because there are more women pensioners than male pensioners overall, but is also due to the low income levels of women while they are in the workforce.<sup>13</sup>

Northern Ireland research by the New Policy Institute published in March 2014 highlighted that between 2007/8 and 2011/2 the average (median) income in Northern Ireland fell by almost 10% compared with 7% for the UK as a whole. Poverty rates in Northern Ireland are also higher than those found in the rest of Ireland based upon the before housing costs measure from 2011, with 21% of people in Northern Ireland in poverty compared to 15% in the Republic of Ireland.

A key issue is women's disproportionate responsibility for unpaid caring, for sick and disabled family members, child- and eldercare. 58% of carers are women<sup>14</sup> and 45% have given up work altogether because of care responsibilities. 42% of women, compared to only 12% of men, are in part time work. <sup>15</sup> This has long-term impacts on women's pensions.

The UK's childcare is the most expensive in the OECD. We agree with the OECD recommendation:

The high costs of childcare continue to be a major constraint to many mothers working full-time. OECD projections show that by 2030, if the share of women working reached the same level as for men, annual growth rates in GDP per capita would rise by 0.5% in the UK. The boost to economic growth would be even higher if women's working hours increased too. The government should facilitate the increase of working hours among women, and especially mothers, starting with more affordable high-quality childcare services.<sup>16</sup>

An analysis of national employment data and a survey of low paid women shows that since the start of the crisis in 2008, 826,000 women have moved into low paid, insecure work; female under-employment has nearly doubled, and 371,000 women have moved into self-employment, typically very low paid.<sup>17</sup>

1 in 4 women are on low pay, and the value of pay for this group is declining in real terms; the Retail Price Index-adjusted national minimum wage is, in real-terms, the lowest it has been since 2003.<sup>18</sup> 56% of all domiciliary care workers are on zero-hours contracts<sup>19</sup> - 80%

of jobs in the care sector are staffed by women. Overall, 1 in 8 low paid women now say they are on a 'zero hours' contract.<sup>20</sup>

In Northern Ireland over 51% of female employees work in three industries that largely make up the public sector. Public sector employment is undergoing rationalization. Without such substantial female employment in the public sector it is possible the gender pay gap in Northern Ireland would be significantly wider.

Since 2010 the Government has cut welfare benefits and local authority (LAs) budgets. Recent changes in welfare mean that almost all previously separate cash benefits will now be paid in one single payment through Universal Credit (UC). In most cases this will go to the man of the house, decreasing women's financial independence, particularly if they have an abusive or controlling partner - a concern expressed by the CEDAW Committee in its Concluding Observation to the UK hearing (July, 2013).<sup>21</sup> Benefit payments previously made weekly or fortnightly will be paid monthly in arrears. Child benefit, which was the only benefit to go directly to the woman, is now means-tested which means that women in abusive relationships have lost what was often their only way of having limited access to independent finance. Women often manage household budgets, receiving small payments throughout the month which spreads their finances. Consequentially, many will fall into debt. Some will rely on payday loans, which carry dangerously high interest rates.

Applications for some benefits will be made online and claimants must manage their own claim. Many do not have access to a computer or the IT skills to complete the necessary applications. There is, furthermore, no guarantee that assistance will be made available. Broadband connections are poor in the majority of rural areas across the country. This is particularly marked in Scotland, in which rural areas make up 94% of the geography and 18% of the overall population. This puts rural women who rely on welfare benefits at a significant disadvantage. The situation for Northern Ireland is similar with many government departments going 'paperless' resulting in an inability to access services.

Failure to comply with 'work related requirements' means claimants are 'sanctioned'.<sup>22</sup> The Scottish Parliament's report<sup>23</sup> criticised the serious financial hardship caused by a significant increase in sanctions, including to lone parents - a group consisting overwhelmingly of women. Fig. 1 below shows that sanctions to women have increased by 76% in Scotland alone; as the sanctions regime is UK-wide this is likely to be replicated elsewhere.

Numbers sanctioned for Jobseekers Allowance (Scotland)					
	2009	2010	2011	2012 <sup>25</sup>	2013
Disabled people	8,026	10,239	9,677	11,616	13,128
Lone parents	476	1,042	1,635	2,576	3,157
Women	7.914	9,832	10,034	12.276	13,993

Figure 1<sup>24</sup>

We agree with the Joseph Rowntree Foundation that "the threat of destitution is a poorly evidenced and high-risk way of trying to influence the behaviour of some of the poorest people in the country"<sup>26</sup> (among whom women are overrepresented).

A rise in the use of foodbanks coincided with these welfare reforms. Last year, nearly a million people were given three days' worth of emergency food through the network of Trussell Trust food banks alone; the main single reason given was benefit-related.<sup>27</sup>

The Government's strategy of rebalancing the budget through public spending cuts, rather than tax increases, has had a disproportionate effect on women. Since 2010, men

contributed a net £3.047 billion (21%) towards the deficit reduction and women £11.628 billion (79%).<sup>28</sup> Tax concessions benefited men: 75% of those who did *not* gain from personal allowance increases were women. The transferable tax allowance will give a £411 million to men (84%) and only £84 million to women (16%).

Since women depend more on non-employment income than men, these cuts have a disproportionate impact on them and on children. The proportion of children living in poverty was 1 in 3 in 1998, just after the UK signed up to the BPFA. Today, 30 per cent of children in Britain are living in poverty.<sup>29</sup> The UK has one of the worst rates of child poverty in the industrialised world. This is inextricably linked to women's poverty; 40% of poor children live in a household headed by a lone parent.<sup>30</sup> 75% of disabled women were already living in poverty in 2010;<sup>31</sup> with the impact of the current benefit cuts, the levels of poverty are likely to increase. Public sector job cuts are likely to have a greater impact on disabled women as the numbers of disabled women employed in the public sector increased by 24% in between 1998 and 2003, compared with 11% of disabled men.<sup>32</sup>

# Critical Area B: Education and Training of Women

As the Government report indicates, girls are doing better at school and university. However, this masks a number of concerns regarding the equality of outcome for girls, including the intersection of class and gender.<sup>33</sup> The gendered choices they make in education and training lead to a lifetime of lower pay. Positive action to prevent gender bias in the choice of subjects at school and active encouragement of young women into non-traditional areas is the starting point to tackle this. More broadly, education offers a critical opportunity to teach both girls and boys about gender equality. At present, teaching about gender equality, international human and women's rights conventions, and indeed the Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action, do not form part of the core curriculum in schools. We recommend that they should. Moreover, the culture in UK schools is strongly sexist, reflecting the social and media context in which they exist, and this needs to be decisively tackled. In particular sexism in teaching, including in the content of curriculum topics, demonstrates the need for a gendered lens to be applied by all teachers at every stage including the nursery. We recommend gender equality and the impact of stereotypes, together with information about all forms of VAWG, should be part of the curriculum in teacher training.

70% of girls and young women aged 11 -21 years<sup>34</sup> say they have experienced sexual harassment at school, including sexual taunts and unwanted touching. A similar number of 16-18-year-olds say sexual name-calling such as "slut" or "slag" towards girls at school happens daily or a few times every week. Just under a third have experienced unwanted sexual touching at school, a similar number have seen sexual pictures on mobile phones at school a few times a month or more. However, 24% said that their teachers never challenge these things.<sup>35</sup> We believe that this systematic harassment is one of the ways in which girls are 'policed' by boys to abide by gender stereotypes and (among other things) this discourages them from taking subjects where boys dominate.

We are dismayed that violence against girls is not covered in the girl section of the UK Government Beijing + 20 Shadow Report; however we note that the Government states that they are concerned about the high level of sexual harassment in schools. We are not aware that the *This is ABUSE* campaign has addressed this issue as the report claims; the Discussion Guide makes it clear that the focus of the campaign (which we strongly support) is limited to abuse within relationships,<sup>36</sup> and during her recent visit to the UK, the UN Special Rapporteur on Violence against Women and Girls recommended that the *This is ABUSE* campaign should in fact be extended to schools.

51% of girls are deterred from physical activity by their experiences of school sport.<sup>37</sup> The main deterrent was body image, with 75% of girls agreeing that they are self-conscious of

their bodies; some reported sexism when playing sport. There is also evidence that Muslim girls find dress requirements difficult. Although their religion encourages fitness, Muslim girls are expected to undertake sport only in single sex groups. The figures are not disaggregated by religion but 12.5% of Asian women do enough exercise each week to benefit their health (3 x 30 minutes), as compared to 18.8% of white women.<sup>38</sup> This clearly demonstrates that there is a need for interventions to be developed to ensure that Muslim women specifically have the opportunity to participate in sport and physical activity, and also to gain from the associated health benefits that being active brings".<sup>39</sup>

In the UK there is no requirement that schools' expenditure on sport benefit girls and boys equally. Using an example from the USA, Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972 requires that US schools receiving state funds must provide female students with equal opportunities to participate in educational programmes, including Physical Education. Since Title IX was passed, the number of girls participating in secondary school athletics in the USA has increased from 300,000 to nearly 3 million—from 7% to nearly 41%.<sup>40</sup> The Culture Media and Sport Committee of the UK Parliament recently heard evidence that funding in the UK was given primarily to boys' sports in schools and received a recommendation that an amendment be made to schools' Public Sector Equality Duty under the Equality Act 2010, to be monitored by the Youth Sport Trust. We agree.

As in other parts of the UK there is a strong emphasis in Northern Ireland's economic development strategy on science, technology, engineering, mathematics and related areas (STEM), but little has changed in terms of gender segregation over the last fifteen years; only 9% of apprentices in STEM subjects are female. In 2013, 2% of programme led apprentices in government-defined 'economically important' areas are female.<sup>41</sup> At higher education level 74% of Computer Science students are male; 80% in Engineering and Technology, and 70% in Architecture, Building and Planning.<sup>42</sup> It has been acknowledged by the Government that given the dominance of men in the above areas that most of the growth sectors identified for the Northern Ireland economy "will be heavily populated by male employees".<sup>43</sup>

There is a high level of gender segregation between apprenticeship sectors. Although still strongly male-dominated, the degree of this segregation improved between 2003-2009 in construction and plumbing, but worsened in ICT and engineering. Men dominate in highly paid sectors, while women are overrepresented in lower paid sectors such as hairdressing and health and social care. Additionally, women were less likely to get a contract of employment due to scarcity of the apprenticeship positions. This is exacerbated for women of minority ethnic groups, as less than 7% of all apprentices are non-white. Women were also more likely to be employed in contracts of fewer than 30 hours a week (27% as compared with 11% of men), and more likely to not receive pay.<sup>44</sup>

The Scottish Government guarantees a place in education or training for all 16 to 19-yearolds. Scotland's Modern Apprenticeship programme will give 30,000 young people a year the opportunity to achieve a high level vocational qualification while working.<sup>45</sup> However, women continue to predominate in business and administration, children's care, learning and development, customer service, hairdressing and barbering, health and social care, hospitality, retail and travel Services. Women are seriously underrepresented in automotive, construction, ICT and telecommunications and plumbing.<sup>46</sup>

The level of fees for Higher Education in some parts of the UK is off-putting to many who do not want to incur more than £30,000 of debt. This is a substantial barrier to the kind of education-related social mobility that was achieved in the 60s to mid 80s, particularly for girls and young women, who earn less as graduates than men.<sup>47</sup> Students in Scotland do not pay tuition fees whilst the fees in Wales are capped.<sup>48</sup> The impact of these different policies within the UK should be researched for their impact on women and achieving the BPFA gender equality goals.

The language barrier for migrant women acts as a significant obstacle to accessing further training and employment. Greater access to English-language classes would go some way to removing this barrier.

# Critical Area C: Women and Health

Health services in the UK are free at the point of access and paid for through general taxation. The NHS is strongly supported by the whole community and particularly women; it has huge benefits for women and the implementation of the BPFA.

At the same time, restructuring of the NHS has increased discrepancies in services across the four nations and at regional level leading to a 'post code lottery'. For example, in England responsibility for commissioning services has been devolved to local level. This means, for example, that patients in England have to pay prescription charges for medicines but those in the rest of the UK do not. Similarly, in Scotland, free Personal and Nursing Care is a legal entitlement for people aged 65 or over who have been assessed as having personal care needs.<sup>49</sup> The Community Care and Health (Scotland) Act 2002 sets out a detailed list of such personal care tasks, which cannot be charged for. This includes: assistance with personal hygiene, eating and drinking, immobility problems, management of medication and personal safety. However, outside Scotland, people must make a means-tested contribution to these costs; as women generally live longer than men this has a greater impact on them.

There is a lack of gender awareness (and the BPFA commitments) among local commissioners and this means that many local Joint Strategic Needs Assessments (which set the framework for the services to be commissioned) fail to prioritise women's specific service needs. For example, counselling and long-term therapeutic support for women who have been subject to rape and sexual assault is inadequately funded by the NHS despite its inclusion in the formally recognised pathways of care.<sup>50</sup> NHS England recognises that:

The health needs of victims include the physical health consequences of sexual violence and for rape, a risk of pregnancy... contraction of sexually transmitted infections and HIV and.... longer-term health issues such as increased rates of chronic illnesses, poor perceived health and increased use of medical services. The psychological consequences are linked to profound long-term health issues with one third of rape survivors going on to develop post- traumatic stress disorder, relationship problems and longer term psychological needs, mental illness and an increased risk of suicide for abused children when they reach their mid twenties.<sup>51</sup>

The recent report of 1400 girls being subject to sexual exploitation in Rotherham reiterated the crucial importance of independent specialist sexual violence services, yet most continue to operate without stable funding from NHS Commissioners. In the same vein, health services for reconstructive surgery following FGM, and for victims of domestic violence and other forms of VAWG are still not part of mainstream provision. Demand outstrips supply for these specialist services, and Rape Crisis Centres for example, routinely close their waiting lists toward the end of a contract because they cannot meet demand, meaning that women are without services (for example, in London) during this period.

As the Women's Resource Centre recommended in its shadow report to the CEDAW Committee last year, we believe women's health and social care needs must form an integral part of the Department of Health's strategic framework, specifically through statutory guidance to Clinical Commissioning Groups on how to proactively fund and commission from the women's voluntary sector.

There is no acknowledgement of population ageing in the Government's report, yet the BPFA explicitly refers to the needs and concerns of older women and CEDAW now has a special recommendation on this group.<sup>52</sup> It is a singular absence to have no mention of dementia or other mental health issues that older women experience.

Some services are rationed or otherwise restricted; for example, fertility treatment. Reproductive healthcare services are often inaccessible for disabled women who are assumed not to have need; healthcare providers may question disabled women's right to have children, even suggesting abortion or sterilisation, particularly if the disabled woman is said to have any degree of learning difficulties. The effects of sexuality-based discrimination on the sexual and reproductive health of disabled LBT women are equally significant. Access to health services for transgender women is immensely difficult due to significant under-funding of gender-confirmation surgery,<sup>53</sup> resulting in long waiting times, complex referral processes and limited services available.<sup>54</sup> Moreover, reports of discrimination even at Gender Identity Clinics are common, and engagement with the NHS for non-gender related services is frequently traumatic.<sup>55</sup> There is a lack of training and sensitivity in health services for minority groups including BME women, lesbians, transgender women, and Muslim women. Mental health issues go undiagnosed due to inadequate cultural understanding; this has been exacerbated by cuts to funding to mental health services, particularly specialist services. Rural women are particularly affected by limited choices.

Gender specific health services, including mental health services, are important as women have different needs to men. Gender and ethnicity also intersect to produce different needs, as do transgender status for transgender women and sexuality for lesbian and bisexual women. For example, there has been an increase in self-harm amongst South Asian women as compared to other ethnicities and men. The group most at risk are young adult women (18-24 years) although studies of teenagers have shown no difference with their white counterparts. This suggests that social reasons such as the pressure of conforming to the expectations of their communities, racism, stereotyping of Asian women and the concept of "izzat" (honour) are at its root. South Asian women can feel apprehensive about mainstream services and unable to trust the providers of these services.<sup>56</sup> Rates of breakdowns in mental health are higher among young women and men with learning disabilities.<sup>57</sup> Although not disaggregated by gender, 84% of transgender people have thought about committing suicide, whilst 48% have actually made an attempt to end their own life at some point.<sup>58</sup> Work needs to be carried out to help agencies build trust with South Asian women, transgender women and other minority women, such as Roma, migrant and BME women who also have specific needs.

Despite hotly contested policy differences in structure, targets, competition, patient choice and the use of non-NHS providers, no one country is emerging as a consistent front-runner on health system performance.<sup>59</sup>

The NHS in Wales has a responsibility to get the maximum value and clinical benefit out of a fixed, publicly-funded budget.<sup>60</sup> In order to achieve this it is essential that local services are based on need and planned accordingly. The seven Local Health Boards (LHBs) in Wales now plan, secure and deliver healthcare services in their areas, replacing the 22 LHBs and the 7 NHS Trusts which together performed these functions in the past.<sup>61</sup>

In Northern Ireland, the Health and Social Care Board is responsible for commissioning services, resource management and performance management and service improvement. It works to identify and meet the needs of the Northern Ireland population through its five Local Commissioning Groups which cover the same geographical areas as the Health and Social Care Trusts. Issues regarding the proximity to services, particularly emergency services, will continue to have a greater effect on the rural population if the trend for centralisation that has shaped delivery models for services such as health continues. In some areas already there is up to a 35mile trip to access emergency services.

Although rural Scotland registers 18% of the total population in Scotland, it accounts for 94% of the landmass in Scotland. This reflects the dispersed nature of the population in rural areas. In contrast the rest of Scotland accounts for 82% of the population of Scotland but only 6% of the landmass. There is similar pressure on services in Wales, where there is also a geographically dispersed population and topographically challenging landscape. In these areas, cohesive service provision is difficult, and women find it harder to access health services. Rural women particularly suffer from a lack of choice of service provider.

Women in Northern Ireland do not have the same access to abortion as women in the rest of the UK. The legislation governing abortion in Northern Ireland has its roots in the 1861 Offences Against the Person Act, which criminalises any woman who has an abortion. There is no provision in Northern Ireland for abortions to be legally carried out on grounds of rape, incest and foetal abnormality. Women in Northern Ireland are forced to travel outside the jurisdiction for abortions which causes severe economic and emotional hardship. The UK Government has resisted calls by the CEDAW Committee (in 1999, 2008 and 2013) to address this abuse of women's human rights. NGOs in Northern Ireland have submitted an application for an Inquiry into reproductive rights under the CEDAW Optional Protocol. In its 2013 Concluding Observations the CEDAW Committee asked the UK Government to report on the Committee's recommendation on abortion by November 2014. In May 2014 the High Court in England ruled that Northern Ireland women are not entitled to free NHS abortions in England. On 8 October 2014 the Minister for Justice in Northern Ireland announced that the Department of Justice is to begin a 'public consultation' on amending the criminal law on abortion (this refers to the issuing of a document which the public could respond to rather than a scientific survey of public opinion or a referendum). The public will be asked for opinions on possible changes to law in cases of lethal foetal abnormality and rape. The suggestion in the consultation paper is that the law should be changed with regard to cases of lethal foetal abnormality; it does not state this with regard to rape or incest. The Minister's statement that "this consultation paper in no way represents proposals for abortion on demand [emphasis added]. It is about considering legislative changes in two specific sets of circumstances." We consider that this demonstrates that women in Northern Ireland will continue to be denied fundamental rights to reproductive health accessible to women in the rest of the UK.

Northern Ireland is also still dealing with the health legacy of 25 years of conflict. Incidence of depression is approximately 20% higher than the rest of the UK. Depression affects about 7% of our population at any one time (about 100,000 people in Northern Ireland) and it is estimated that for every one person who is affected directly another five people are affected indirectly.

# Critical Area D: Violence Against Women

We welcome the fact that the UK Government has a violence against women and girls (VAWG) strategy (which now includes women seeking asylum) and all other national governments in the UK have something similar.

However, this falls short of a comprehensive, cross-government strategy, bringing together a coordinated response across the whole of the UK as required by the BPFA. The UK strategy has almost no budget allocation, does not include trafficking, and there is little reference to prostitution or to sexual harassment. There was no reference to violence older women may experience in the different settings where they receive care and support, or to neglect or financial exploitation. Coverage across the four nations varies.

Scotland has been proactive at taking forward work to tackle VAWG, including protection, provision of support and services for those who have or are experiencing violence, and measures for prevention are cited as national priorities. The Scottish Government and

COSLA (the Convention of Scottish Local Authorities) are currently developing a national strategy on all forms of VAWG.

The Northern Ireland Executive adopted a strategy 'Tackling Violence at Home: A strategy for addressing domestic violence and abuse in Northern Ireland' in 2005, with the latest Action Plan on Tackling Domestic, Sexual Violence and Abuse 2012-2013.<sup>62</sup> VAWG continues to be a significant problem in Northern Ireland with evidence of increasing prevalence and of continued deficiencies in policy and services. Domestic violence abuse incidences are rising. In 2011/12 there were 553 reported rapes, the highest number since the current system of data collection began in 2004/05. Official sources estimate that up to 80% of sex crimes are not reported. Government has consulted on a strategy to stop domestic and sexual violence and assault, however, it is not a specific VAWG strategy; the consultation draft was said to be 'gender neutral' when subject to equality assessment, and has no budget allocation. NGOs have made submissions to this effect to the consulting Departments.

The Welsh Government has its own strategy and was due to introduce a Bill aimed at ending Violence against Women, Domestic Abuse and Sexual Violence.<sup>63</sup> That has now changed to the Gender-based Violence, Domestic Abuse and Sexual Violence Bill, which uses a problematic definition entirely unrelated to international or regional law that excludes many forms of violence against women. Following protests, however, the Welsh Government has recognised that gender based violence has a disproportionate impact on women and girls, and has announced that there will be an explicit requirement on the face of the Bill to address VAWG.<sup>64</sup>

As the Government's report shows, VAWG in the UK is high: according to a March 2014 EUwide survey, the UK has the joint fifth highest rate of physical and sexual violence (44%) in the European Union.<sup>65</sup> An estimated 1.2 million women suffered domestic abuse and over 330,000 women were sexually assaulted from 2012-2013.<sup>66</sup>

This demonstrates the importance of ratifying and implementing the Council of Europe Convention on Violence Against Women and Domestic Violence (the Istanbul Convention); the Government has signed but has yet to ratify. We call on the Government to ratify without further delay.

The CEDAW Committee highlighted the following areas during the State Party Report in 2013, and we share their concerns:

- The impact of the Legal Aid, Sentencing and Punishment of Offenders Act (2012) and restriction of women's access to legal aid and conditions regarding proof of abuse for victims of violence.<sup>67</sup> The Committee noted with concern that these limitations could push women, particularly ethnic minority women, into informal community arbitration systems, including faith-based tribunals;
- The need for public awareness campaigns, and intensifying efforts to train police in particular, to eliminate prejudices concerning the credibility of victims of domestic violence;
- Implementation of laws on female genital mutilation (FGM);
- The lack of a comprehensive national framework on trafficking, and weaknesses in the current referral systems.

A racial analysis is often applied to violence and sexual exploitation, and this means that VAWG, within and across ethnic communities, is often not addressed by police or social services for so-called 'cultural' reasons. While there has been intense publicity over the grooming and sexual exploitation of white girls by Asian men, serious sexual and other forms of violence experienced by ethnic minority women and girls escape attention, and the much greater prevalence of violence by white men against white women and girls is ignored.

The implementation of the BPFA is jeopardised by lack of understanding that women's inequality is both a cause and consequence of VAWG, and indeed that it is a gendered phenomenon at all. This 'gender-neutral' approach has led to cuts in funding for services, but, perversely, an increase in men's services at the same time that women services are being reduced. This is despite the overwhelming evidence that most service users are in fact women. There is severe pressure on women-only services to provide support for men, despite lack of demand and lack of evidence that women's services are best placed to meet men's needs. Again perversely, women-only services are being refused funding on the grounds that they discriminate against male service users. The lack of resources to support women and girls in rural and isolated communities is particularly acute. Refuges are under-funded and under-resourced - especially in rural areas. Funding of the domestic and sexual violence sector was cut by one third from 2010-12. In 2013 there were 21 fewer specialist refuge providers, and a loss of 71 specialist non-refuge services alongside an increase of 24 generic services. 47% of services for black and minority ethnic (BME) women have experienced significant loss of funding. At a time of loss across the women's sector, services to support men have increased in number: there are 29 additional services for men in 2013 than in 2011, leading to a total of 146 services. All regions have lost children's services. The Jay report into the Rotherham abuse repeatedly discusses the lack of resources as one of the key factors in this service delivery decline.<sup>68</sup>

In 2008, Ealing Council cut funding to Southall Black Sisters, arguing that their specialist services to black women excluded women from the majority community and was therefore in breach of equality law.<sup>69</sup> Despite that fact that this was found to be unlawful, we have extensive anecdotal evidence that local service commissioners require women-only services to include men in order to be eligible for funding. The Equality and Human Rights Commission has repeatedly issued guidance indicating that this is a misreading of the Equality Act and that specialist services may be appropriate and necessary in order to achieve equality of outcome. Local commissioners also increasingly package services that are put out to open tender in such a way as to exclude the independent women's sector from bidding: for example, by amalgamating a range of services e.g. advocacy together with forensic services (that women's organisations are unable to provide); or by requiring the bidding organisation to have a certain level of income/turnover that small women's organisations are unable to comply with. This means, for example, that refuge services are increasingly being provided by generic housing businesses and removed from the independent third sector, which also means they are no longer user-led. Women with specific needs (disability, minority community, religious etc) are particularly disadvantaged as funding moves towards bigger 'one-size-fits-all' models.

We call on the Government to reverse the drastic cuts to women-only services and the movement of funding for services for women and girls experiencing violence away from user-led specialist women's organisations into the private sector and statutory agencies. This continues apace despite high-level recognition, including in the Istanbul Convention and the EU Directive on victims, that independent non-statutory services are an essential part of the State's response to VAWG. This is particularly important while women lack trust in the criminal justice system to the point where 85% of them do not report rape to the police.

The UN Special Rapporteur on Violence against Women has expressed her concern that:

...the current austerity measures are having a disproportionate impact, not only in the specific provision of violence against women services, but more generally, on other cross-cutting areas affecting women, such as poverty and unemployment, which are contributory factors to violence against women and girls.<sup>70</sup>

#### She recognises that:

... women from black and minority ethnic communities, women belonging to the LGBTI community, and women with disabilities, are further affected by these cutbacks. These women are, for many reasons, often linked to entrenched discriminatory practices in the political, social and economic spheres, and are more likely to depend on benefits and on support from an increasingly under-resourced non-profit sector. Unfortunately, it is precisely the specialized services catering for these women, which are being mostly affected, even more so than the mainstream violence against women and girls' services, in many instances.<sup>71</sup>

Women with mental health issues or learning disabilities are not taken seriously in rape or domestic violence cases.<sup>72</sup> Research shows that more than 70% of women with 'developmental disabilities' are sexually assaulted, a rate that is 50 per cent higher than women that do not have 'developmental disabilities'.<sup>73</sup> These rapes may be included as 'hate crime' and hence not counted. Out of 151 cases of rape, vulnerabilities, including complex needs, were 'frequently identified' - mental health being the biggest single category at 40% of cases where information was available.<sup>74</sup> The conviction rate in such cases was significantly lower than the already-low average. There is evidence that victims are specifically targeted because their vulnerabilities make them poor witnesses in court. Rapes in psychiatric institutions were found by the National Patient Safety Agency, but agencies have not been clear about action taken to protect disabled women from rape and sexual assault. Disabled women are particularly vulnerable when an abusive partner is providing 'care'. Despite this disproportionate impact of violence, neglect and abuse against disabled women and girls, there is only one passing mention of disabled women and girls in the State Action Plan. Mainstream services do not serve disabled women effectively and disabled women cannot easily access support or escape violence.

We are concerned about the rise of so-called "revenge porn", in which explicit images, sometimes obtained by consent, are published without the permission of the subject (usually young women). The harm is exacerbated by victim-blaming. We applaud the Ministry of Justice for considering options to criminalise it. We call for specific legislation to criminalise all parties who share the image knowing that consent has not been obtained, or where a reasonable person would not believe consent has been obtained. The law must require the destruction and deletion of such images, whether digital or in hard copy, and must extend liability to websites that do not comply with requests to remove images. We recommend that education on revenge porn be included in schools, and directed towards potential perpetrators, particularly young men, and focus on the consent issues, rather than shaming young women.

Research of online 'rape porn' found:

- 86% of sites advertised content involving the rape of under 18s;
- 46% of sites advertised rape content involving incest;
- 43% of sites advertised rape content where the victim is unconscious;
- 82% of perpetrators used restraint by force;
- 48% of victims were choked/hit/punched/kicked/slapped/had their hair pulled;
- 77% of victims showed signs of visible distress;
- 68% of victims expressed pain.<sup>75</sup>

We believe pornography and sexualised popular culture form a conducive context for violence against women, contributing to messages about gendered stereotypes and sex which normalise women's suffering and men dominating women.<sup>76</sup> Such depictions of rape are heavily gendered, with women nearly always the victim and men the perpetrator, and reinforce an extreme version of a culture that removes women's agency from their sexual experiences. Rape porn also frequently reiterates dangerous rape myths, presenting rape

as necessarily violent and aggressive, simultaneously legitimising violence against women and de-legitimising the experiences of women who have been raped without physical force. These rape myths remain one of the key barriers to securing justice for rape survivors; we reiterate Alison Saunders', of the Crown Prosecution Service, call for a public debate and an education campaign focussed on "dispelling [...] myths and stereotypes."<sup>77</sup>

The recent resolution adopted by the European Parliament on sexual exploitation and prostitution and its impact on gender inequality drew on a number of human rights instruments, called on member states to recognise prostitution as cause and consequence of gender inequality and a violation of women's human rights.<sup>78</sup> The UN Convention for the Suppression of the Traffic in Persons and of the Exploitation of the Prostitution of Others states that: "prostitution and the accompanying evil of the traffic in persons for the purpose of prostitution are incompatible with the dignity and worth of the human person".<sup>79</sup> This therefore defines trafficked prostitution as incompatible with the UN Declaration of Human Rights 1948, which guarantees human dignity and integrity to all.

The BPFA and more recent human rights approaches refer to 'forced' prostitution, but 'force' need not be physical; rather it can describe coercion such as economic coercion, such as a lack of alternative means to support oneself and family. Article 6 of UN General Recommendation 19 on violence against women recognises that poverty and unemployment "force many women, including young girls, into prostitution." <sup>80</sup> If force or coercion can be exercised as conditions of poverty and unemployment, which disproportionately affect women and girls throughout the world, then gender inequality itself can be described as 'force'. This cannot be described as 'consent' to sell sexual services. The United Nations Special Rapporteur on Trafficking noted: "it is rare that one finds a case in which the path to prostitution and/or a person's experience does not involve, at the very least an abuse of power and/or an abuse of vulnerability. Power and vulnerability in this context must be understood to include power disparities based on gender, race, ethnicity and poverty."<sup>81</sup>

Research consistently demonstrates the over-representation of women and girls from minority communities in the prostitution system, especially its most abusive contexts. The disparities in socio-economic resources which make selling sex a gendered survival strategy are deepened for minority women and girls. Article 6 of CEDAW requires states to combat and suppress "all forms of traffic in women and exploitation of the prostitution of women." Article 2 of the Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women (DEVAW) recognises "trafficking in women and forced prostitution" as forms of violence against women. While "exploitation of prostitution" is not 'prostitution', those who exploit the circumstances which put women in prostitution (e.g. poverty, discrimination and abuse) are those who buy sexual acts, whose demand fuels the global sex industry. Most women's organisations working on this issue in the UK support the 'Nordic Model' of tackling the harms of prostitution and support the decriminalisation of those who sell sex, in order that support, including sexual and reproductive health care, can be legally and efficiently provided and security and dignity protected. Addressing the safety of women who sell sex is essential. As women involved in prostitution experience disproportionately high levels of sexual and physical violence and emotional abuse, specialised support services must be available and resourced. Emergency staff, including police, must be trained in sensitively and appropriately dealing with such abuse and violence, in order to avoid re-victimising women. A global study found that 89% wanted to stop selling sex, but had no way of doing so. UK research also shows the importance of specialist support for women to exit prostitution.<sup>82</sup> It is imperative that women have access to economic alternatives.

We were very disappointed that the Government report ignores refugee and asylum seekers. People with 'no recourse to public funds' are those subject to immigration

control; they have no entitlement to welfare benefits, to Home Office asylum support, or to public housing. The Destitution Domestic Violence Concession allows women experiencing domestic violence to get financial assistance.<sup>83</sup> However, this only applies to women on a spousal visa, and so the narrowness of the exception still means women are trapped in violent relationships.

There is little or no adherence to gender guidelines for interpretation of the Refugee Convention. Women who have suffered, or are threatened to suffer, gender-based violence because of their ethnic, religious or marital status, or women who are victims of sexual violence in conflict afflicted countries, are denied justice, safety and services. They risk deportation back to countries where they face gender-based violence and even death.

However, despite the fact that sexual violence in conflict, FGM and forced marriage are common reasons for women and girls to claim asylum in the UK, the new provisions in the International Protocol on preventing sexual violence in conflict agreed at the Global Summit and Girl Summit include no parallel commitments for women seeking asylum. We are very concerned that advances in the UK's international work on women's equality, which we very much support, are not reflected in its domestic policy. The provisions would also benefit women seeking asylum, e.g. training for interviewers and interpreters on trauma and on sexual violence.<sup>84</sup>

Women seeking asylum may be detained at any time while their claim is considered or after it has been refused. A high proportion of such women have experienced rape or sexual violence before claiming asylum. We believe detention has no place in the asylum process and that women who seek sanctuary in the UK should not be detained; their cases can be heard while they are living in the community more cheaply and with less trauma.<sup>85</sup>

As stated in the Istanbul Convention signed by the UK in 2012, women have the right to protection from VAWG regardless of their immigration status. We urge the UK Government to ratify this convention.

In communities in the UK, the exploitation and abuse of children, especially girls and women, through grooming, trafficking and prostitution do not, according to a campaign begun in Canada by Jeanne Sarson and Linda MacDonald of Persons Against Non-State Torture, reflect accurately the specific harms some women and girls endure of torture by Non-State Actors.<sup>86</sup> A campaign to have this recognised is also being pursued in the UK by Elizabeth Gordon.

# Critical Area E: Women and Armed Conflict

#### The UK's Role Internationally

We welcome the work the UK Government has done on UN Security Council Resolution 1325, developing the UK National Action Plan, and undertaking independent analysis of the effectiveness of the consultation on the National Action Plan. We are pleased that individual Ministers, such as former Foreign Secretary William Hague, have been instrumental in trying to keep these issues at the top of the international and national political agenda.

We are concerned that the UK has been party over the last twenty years to many conflicts in which women's rights have not been secured, but have rather been marginalised, despite rhetoric in support (for example in Iraq and Afghanistan). Despite some excellent initiatives, we do not feel there has been an adequate focus and analysis, nor have resources have been sufficiently allocated, for implementing the BPFA in this area. There has been significant movement recently in recognising the need to tackle sexual violence in conflict countries, but when women and girls from those countries seek refuge in the UK as a result of that violence they encounter serious barriers, and the gender analysis that the Government applies overseas is not applied in its refugee policy.

Initiatives overseas are sometimes undertaken in isolation from related work being done by UN agencies or other bodies in the same country. Where these are dependent on the leadership of individuals, rather than embedded in a long term and sustainable transformative approach, there is a risk that they will be dropped as people (politicians and officials) move on. The resources allocated in Whitehall to Women, Peace and Security have been downgraded over the years.

More broadly, while we welcomed the Global Summit to End Sexual Violence in Conflict in London in June 2014, and its demand to cease impunity for perpetrators and to provide medical aid and support for victims, the competing demands of political, trade, and economic interests have seemed in the recent devastating conflicts throughout the MENA region to leave many of the most vulnerable women without much needed services or reparations, while allowing perpetrators to avoid accountability and punishment.

#### Northern Ireland

Within the UK itself, Northern Ireland stands out as an example of an area of conflict where the principles of UN Security Council Resolution 1325 have not been applied. There is little recognition that Northern Ireland is not yet a peaceful and stable society. It is a society still in transition from over 30 years of violent conflict. Women in Northern Ireland live with the legacy of conflict and many with the reality of continuing conflict. Yet, the impact of the conflict on women and their needs as victims are largely unrecognised and unmet. In terms of the BPFA, women remain marginalised from peace building processes and are significantly under-represented in politics and in key institutions.

Women account for only 23 per cent of local councillors, 19 per cent of Members of the Legislative Assembly, and female representation on public bodies (an important aspect of governance in Northern Ireland) has been stuck at around 33 per cent of public appointments for the last twenty years. These figures speak for themselves. The exclusion of women also applies to mechanisms set up to deal with the events during the conflict and the legacy of the conflict such as Healing Through Remembering<sup>87</sup> and the Consultative Group on the Past.<sup>88</sup> These consist mostly of men with no recognition that women should be equally represented.

An inquiry initiated by the Westminster All Party Group on Women, Peace and Security has collected evidence on the impact on women of living in a society transitioning from conflict. This produced compelling evidence about women's increasing vulnerability to crime, sexual violence and domestic violence, including the continuing paramilitary threat to women.

The failure of government to ensure that the impact of the conflict on women is acknowledged and addressed has a significant detrimental impact on women's human rights. This has been recognised by the UN CEDAW Committee. In 2008 the CEDAW Committee (Concluding Observations, paragraph 285) called for the "full implementation of Security Council Resolution 1325 [...] in Northern Ireland." In its 2013 Concluding Observations the Committee noted that:

The Committee further recalls its previous concluding observations (A/63/38, paras. 284 and 285) and remains concerned at the low representation of women in the post-conflict process in Northern Ireland and the failure to fully implement Security Council Resolution 1325 (2000). The Committee calls upon the state party to: [...] Ensure the participation of women in the post-conflict process in Northern Ireland, in line with Security Council resolution 1325 (2000).<sup>89</sup>

The UN Special Rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences called for the development of strategies and action plans in Northern Ireland "to ensure the increased participation of women at all levels of decision-making, and in mechanisms for the prevention, management and resolution of conflict."<sup>90</sup>

In 2014 the UK Government launched its 3<sup>rd</sup> National Action Plan on Women, Peace and Security. This made no mention of Northern Ireland. It is hard to see the Government's resistance to meeting the principles of UNSCR 1325 as anything other than denying women and girls their rightful attention and gendered approaches in conflict, transition from conflict and post-conflict in Northern Ireland. The subjugation of women's human rights to the peace process dominated by men has had wider implications with issues such as childcare needs, reproductive rights and trafficking receiving no or inadequate policy attention and resourcing.

#### Asylum

We remain concerned that the asylum process is not gender sensitive and lacks gender guidelines. For example, in Scotland, referrals and pathways of care for women asylum seekers who have experienced torture and/or sexual violence are not integrated, resulting in a lack of coherence and coordination between the different aspects. We urge the Government to ensure better service integration and the adoption of referral protocols between the Home Office, service providers and the different NHS health teams across different geographical regions. The special procedures that exist when a woman reports rape or sexual violence in the criminal justice system do not exist in the asylum system.

Poor quality interpreting is a barrier to asylum seeking women accessing justice and appropriate support services. For example, there are no national standards for interpreting in Scotland. This disproportionately affects women and girls disclosing sensitive personal information due to cultural issues, stigma around sexual violence and mental health. Particular barriers to accessing justice and support exist for women who present wishing to make an in-country claim for asylum in Scotland. Unless these women are identified as victims of trafficking, have children or have severe, evidenced health issues affecting their mobility, they are required to make an additional journey to London in order to access the asylum process. Scottish Refugee Council internal data shows that around half of new arrivals presenting at the office in Glasgow are required to make that journey. Until they lodge an application in person at the Croydon Asylum Screening Unit women are not entitled to any form of support, accommodation or assistance. Most people who seek protection are destitute and must therefore rely on charitable donations to make the journey, alone, from Glasgow to Croydon, a distance of more than 400 miles. The implications for vulnerable asylum seekers making this enforced journey without any recourse to support or any legal rights are very concerning.

Contrary to claims made by the UK Government, it is not the case that all regional Home Office centres have adequate arrangements for childcare during asylum interviews. For example, in Glasgow, childcare has not been available for the last six months due to a lack of security clearance for staff; when it was available, it was only offered on one half-day a week, was not available during school holidays and was only available for children over 1 year-old. Inadequate information is provided to applicants; the standard Home Office invitation to interview letter has not been update to reflect the existence of childcare facilities in different regions, and still encourages families to make other arrangements for childcare. This is despite refugee women writing to the UK Border Agency to raise the matter directly in 2011. The standard letter does not provide information about how to access childcare provision at Home Office regional offices.

# Critical Area F: Women and the Economy

The World Economic Forum shows the UK has dropped out of the top 20 in the world for gender equality - particularly in economic participation which includes ratios of women in the work force, wage equality for similar work done by men and the number of women in senior roles.<sup>91</sup> Yet the government has put great effort in encouraging women back into employment. It is acknowledged that, in general, employment is one of the best routes out of poverty - but not if the conditions of work and rates of pay are too low to cover costs, particularly childcare costs.

We are concerned that the impact of measures taken to rebalance the economy since the global financial crisis has fallen disproportionately on women. The Government has chosen to reduce the deficit by cutting public spending rather than increasing taxation. This has a greater impact on women as they are disproportionately employed in the public sector, and are overrepresented amongst the low paid, meaning that they lose more from welfare cuts. Cuts in childcare also create further barriers to women's access to the labour market. We believe that the cuts therefore act as a drag on overall economic recovery. We recommend a gender equality impact assessment of the programme of public funding cuts be carried out alongside an assessment of economic strategy from a gender equality perspective.<sup>92</sup> This was a recommendation in the CEDAW Committee's Concluding Observations, with a particular focus on vulnerable women including disabled women and older women:

The Committee urges the State party to mitigate the impact of austerity measures on women and services provided to women, particularly women with disabilities and older women. It should also ensure that Spending Reviews continuously focus on measuring and balancing the impact of austerity measures on women's rights. It should further review the policy of commissioning services wherever this may undermine the provision of specialised women's services.<sup>93</sup>

As we submit this report the trend in the UK's immediate labour market indicators is up: job vacancies are up, long-term unemployment is down, and more women are in work than ever. The number of self-employed women went up 5.3% between the last quarter of 2012 and the same period last year, to 1.357 million. Amongst men, self-employment rose by only 2.8%, albeit from a larger base.

These are welcome signs of improvement, but at the same time the labour market is heavily segregated by gender, and the jobs that are available to women are disproportionately low paid and insecure. We acknowledge the work of the Women's Business Council, but the statistics continue to show that women's businesses are smaller than men's and benefit less from investment, reflecting women's reduced access to credit. The Scottish Parliament estimates that, for Scotland alone, an increase in female labour market activity rates of 6% would increase output by 1.7% (£2.2 billion) and tax revenues by 1.5% (£700 million).<sup>94</sup>

Women's lower pay and the very high cost of childcare in the UK means that, when decisions are made about childcare, it is usually the woman who takes up part time work or gives up work altogether. Men's hours of paid work usually increase when children are born. The ability to access affordable quality childcare remains a significant issue for women looking to enter the workforce. The UN Convention on the Rights of the Child (UNCRC) requires that:

Parties shall take all appropriate measures to ensure that children of working parents have the right to benefit from child-care services and facilities for which they are eligible.<sup>95</sup>

The BPFA acted as a lever for the UK Government to issue its first national childcare strategy (in 1998), with ongoing development since. Under Section 26 of the Childcare Act

2006 Local Authorities in England and Wales are now required to regularly assess demand for, and availability of, local childcare provision.

The Scottish Government recently introduced limited childcare; the Children and Young People (Scotland) Act provides for 600 hours per year of free childcare for 3 and 4 year olds and for vulnerable 2 year olds.<sup>96</sup> However, it is up to local authorities how this is administered, resulting in a 'postcode lottery'.

Northern Ireland is the only region of the UK not to have a childcare strategy, despite studies and evaluations consistently highlighting the lack of affordable childcare as a major factor limiting women's ability to enter or remain in the labour market. Women in Northern Ireland are a significant proportion of the working poor - often because they are working part-time due to family responsibilities. Families in Northern Ireland are paying 45% of their income for childcare for one child, which is the highest amount in Europe; there are also problems of accessibility and flexibility. There is a large volume of evidence about the need for a childcare strategy in Northern Ireland, and identifying that the lack of affordable and accessible childcare is a significant barrier to women entering and returning to employment. There are serious concern about delays in developing a strategy, the need for adequate investment in childcare and the need for a government department to take lead responsibility. We urge the Government to address this without further delay.

Despite national childcare strategies there is still a lack of high quality, affordable childcare, and where this is not available the responsibility still falls disproportionately on women. This is evidenced by the fact that men aged up to 49 with children are more likely to be employed than men without, while the opposite is true for women.<sup>97</sup> This also means that women are disadvantaged at a key point in their career progression, and this disadvantage then continues over the rest of their working life, contributing to the so-called 'sticky floor'.

We recommend investing in a national system of universal childcare, which would help to make employment financially worthwhile for second earners and single parents (both more likely to be women). This would also address in-work poverty and ensure that women are not discouraged from entering employment because of the high cost of childcare.<sup>98</sup>

Work also needs to be done to address so the statistical discrimination faced by women of child-bearing age; as this group is generally more likely to take maternity and childcare leave, individual women are seen as less committed and more of a hiring risk, regardless of their own personal intentions to have children. This negatively impacts women's opportunities for employment in jobs that value commitment and tenure, and limits employment options.<sup>99</sup> Until men are equally as likely to take leave for childcare this will continue to disadvantage women.

Progress has been very slow over the last twenty years in reducing the gender pay gap from 24% (1995-97) to 19% in (2004-07),<sup>100</sup> to 15.5% (2010).<sup>101</sup> It is of extreme concern that the pay gap is now increasing: a 2014 European Commission report calculated the pay gap at 19.1%. This compares to the EU average of 16.4%, making the UK one of the worst countries in the EU for pay equality.<sup>102</sup> Despite these figures, the government has not implemented section 78 of the Equality Act 2010, which would require businesses (of more than 250 employees) to measure and publish data on their gender pay gaps. We urge the Government to implement this simple measure.

A further difficulty is that in April 2014, equal pay questionnaires, which made pay levels more transparent, were abolished. These were campaigned for since 1970 and introduced belatedly in April 2011. In April 2012, Birmingham City Council had to pay out £757 million to 11,000 equal pay complainants. These questionnaires should be reintroduced. It is also harder to make claims on the grounds of sex discrimination since tribunal fees of £1,200 for such claims were introduced in July 2013.<sup>103</sup> Indeed, access to justice has worsened in other cases such as sexual harassment with a three-month time limit to make a claim. This

compares with 3 years to bring a claim if you are hit by a negligent car-driver and injured.  $^{104}\,$ 

New legislation allowing couples to share up to 52 weeks parental leave, including 39 weeks paid, from 2015 is a step forward; we also support the requirement for the mother to take a minimum of 2 weeks leave directly following the birth. However, there remains a stigma around men taking parental leave; this prevents men from taking paternity leave, and there is no reason to think this will change with shared parental leave arrangements. Men express concern that taking leave will have negative implications for their career. The responsibility of parental leave - including resulting adverse career implications - thus falls on women. It is not until both parents share responsibilities equally that women will cease to be penalised for being a parent as well as an employee. This disadvantage continues following the birth, with a disproportionate burden of unpaid caring labour still carried out by women.<sup>105</sup>

The example of Northern Ireland illustrates the economic challenges facing women in the UK. 40% of female employees work part-time compared to 10% of male employees and 80% of part-time employees are women. While the number of men in part-time employment is still low, the two-thirds increase in the number of men working in part-time jobs between 2002 and 2012 suggests that in a restricted jobs market this could have consequences for female employment. The number of women working part-time increases vulnerability to insecure precarious employment and low pay.

# Critical Area G: Women in Power and Decision-Making

#### Women in Government

Without women in decision-making positions of power and influence, the goals of the BPFA cannot be met. While critical mass is important, it is not only a question of numbers; there must also be awareness of the way gender continues to alter life experiences, and life chances. Just as a gender perspective needs to be applied within government, so it is needed in legislatures.

In the Westminster Parliament, the proportion of women to men MPs remained at only 22% in the 2010 election, and this level had been achieved only because the Labour Party employed the 'temporary special measure' of women-only short lists. All-women short lists may be utilised until 2030. However, this right will expire in 2015 unless the Government extends the term.

The highest number of women to hold Cabinet positions concurrently occurred in 2008, with 8 women, whilst at the time of writing there are 5 women in Cabinet, making up 25%.<sup>106</sup> However, we welcome the fact that very senior positions such as Home Secretary, the Department of Education and the Department of International Development have women at Secretary of State level. The Minister for Women is added to these heavy portfolios, but is unfortunately very much under-resourced.

It is important to highlight that girls and young women are affected by a lack of women in leadership positions. 54% of girls and young women in a recent UK Girl Guiding Survey 'Girls Attitudes' said they felt put off from achieving, and felt that had less chance of succeeding themselves, by the lack of women in leadership positions in the UK.<sup>107</sup>

In Wales, having achieved parity in the Assembly but seen attrition over the last 15 years, the Government is now looking very seriously at measures, including the possibility of quotas in this area. Inequality in power sharing and decision making may be improved in Wales through the Presiding Officer's Women into Public Life Portal, and the Active Citizens programme of training by Women Making a Difference.

Women represent over 50% of Scotland's population but are severely underrepresented in political and public life. Figure 2 shows the proportion of women in different levels of politics.

Figure	2
--------	---

Representative Body	Percentage of Women Representatives
UK Parliament	22%
Scottish Parliament	33%
Local Authorities	24.3%

The Cabinet of the Scottish Government is made up of 40% women, which is a positive step. However, it is clear that much more needs to be done in order to improve the participation of women in political life. The recent Scottish Referendum campaign has seen a groundswell of women throughout the country, from a variety of different backgrounds, becoming involved with and actively engaged in politics. It is hoped that this momentum will continue.

At present, there is no requirement to publish gender-specific statistics after elections either with regards to the number of women seeking election or the number of successful candidates. Publication of these statistics would not only show the percentage of women elected into public office, but would help to identify gaps in representation.

Disabled and BME women should be actively encouraged to become involved in political processes, as noted by the CEDAW Committee in their 2013 UK review Concluding Observations, which called upon the State to "continue to take concrete targeted measures to improve the representation of women in Parliament and the judiciary, particularly black and ethnic minority women and women with disabilities".<sup>108</sup>

In 2012, the UK Government launched the 'Access to Elected Office' campaign, aimed at supporting disabled people seeking election by providing access to grants.<sup>109</sup> Through this strategy there have been opportunities for disabled people to participate in online training courses and internships, as well as guidance for political parties regarding the legal requirement to provide reasonable adjustments. We applaud this initiative, and encourage it to be fully resourced and monitored to ensure its success.

#### Women on Boards

Both in Europe and in the UK, there has been growing pressure to increase women's representation on the Boards of public companies. Following the Davies Review<sup>110</sup> and the House of Lords Select EU Committee hearing,<sup>111</sup> the Government decided to pursue a voluntary policy seeking executive search companies to commit to recommending women among candidates for directorships. Lord Davies emphasised that there was no doubt that there were more than adequate numbers of qualified women to fill these posts. Using this method has led to a substantial rise in the proportion of women on the top FTSE 100 Companies: currently all have appointed at least one woman. However, the main issue is now that very few appointments are made from management - i.e. the directors are independent, not executive. The problem with the top 250 FTSE companies has not been resolved, as still more than 60 have no women. The position is monitored and reported on annually.<sup>112</sup> The target is low at 25% - we think at least 40% of each gender is achievable and would lead to fewer accusations of tokenism. If the progress is not maintained we seek the use of temporary special measures such as the quotas undertaken by the Norwegian Government.

We welcome the Government's efforts to improve diversity of representation, including from ethnic minorities and those with disabilities, on public boards. However, the recommendations do not make it clear if this is also part of increasing women's representation.

The Scottish Government recently consulted on the introduction of Gender Quotas on Public Boards.<sup>113</sup> Scottish women make up 52% of the population and, in October 2013, the level of female employment in Scotland reached its highest level since 1992 at 69%. Women also now make up the majority of University graduates. In spite of all this, there is still significant gender inequality on public boards, with women comprising only 36% of board places and 21% of the current board chairs.<sup>114</sup>

Currently the Scottish Parliament does not have legislative powers to address this issue. The Scottish Government has therefore opened up dialogue with the UK Government on transferring powers by way of an Order under section 30 of the Scotland Act 1998. Such powers would give the Scottish Parliament additional levers for change, should it choose to use them, where other mechanisms are not working or are not delivering change fast enough. The consultation set out to gather views from individuals, public bodies and other organisations with an interest in the issue of gender imbalance on public boards on how mandatory quotas that ensure a minimum of 40% of women's representation on public boards should be introduced.

The Scottish Women's Convention wholeheartedly supported the proposal to introduce gender quotas on public boards. The only way to ensure that women are represented at the levels they need to be is if quotas are introduced. It is, however, important to recognise that they are only temporary special measures - that is, they are something which should be put in place in the short-term to achieve a longer term aim. Therefore, any proposals that the Scottish Government put forward to the UK Government must make clear that mandatory quotas should only be enforced until change is embedded:

The whole point of quotas is surely to get us to a level playing field, which doesn't exist at the moment. Once we see more women on public boards, you would hope there will be enough momentum to keep us there without the need for specific measures.<sup>115</sup>

Quotas alone, however, are not enough. There are a range of reasons why women do not apply for these positions and these need to be taken into consideration in order to challenge the culture which surrounds public appointments. Boards - whether public, company or voluntary sector - more often than not do not reflect the people they are appointed to represent. This has to change.

# Critical Area H: Institutional Mechanisms for the Advancement of Women

We welcome the fact the UK Government has for some time appointed a dedicated Minister for Women. However, she is often allocated other equalities and is also responsible for a major department. At present the Minister for Women is also Secretary of State for Education and, in the last four years, the post has been under the Home Office and the Department for Culture, Media and Sports. These are major portfolios, which means the Minister for Women has less time to attend to the equality of women. Under the present Government there are also Junior Ministers, sometimes in different departments including for a time, and in the Department of Justice, in which urgent matters of inequality for women needed to be addressed. However, the message sent out is that Women's Equality is not important enough to warrant a Secretary of State and a well-resourced department of its own. The Ministerial team is supported by a small freestanding unit, the Government Equalities Office, which is persistently underresourced.

We welcome the Equality Strategy: Building a Fairer Britain,<sup>116</sup> and the Equality Strategies in the devolved nations. We also welcome cross-departmental committees and the fact that women's equality and issues such as Violence against Women and Girls is addressed within the Cabinet. The Gender Directors' Network brings the four nations together, but gender mainstreaming to include gender budgeting and impact assessment for all policies in all departments is far from a reality.

The Equality Act was also supposed to provide specific information on gender inequality across the country, but in England the Public Sector Equality Duty (PSED) has no specific gender component, although it does in Wales and Scotland. The PSED was reviewed by the UK Government in 2011.<sup>117</sup>

We are concerned that there is a rolling back of political commitment to gender equality. This includes, as the CEDAW 2013 UK review and various special rapporteurs have indicated, policies which impact more negatively on women such as austerity measures, as well as the dismantling of institutions promoting gender equality and the lack of engagement between officials and NGOS - including across the nations of the UK.

In Wales, there is no Minister for Women, although the Minister for Communities and Tackling Poverty takes responsibility for equality and diversity. Mechanisms to promote women - quotas, affirmative action programmes, training, mentoring schemes, co-coaching, secondment, and a statutory requirement to recruit proportional to the population - are all things being considered in the Welsh Government and across the Public Sector, in part because the public sector equality duty is statutory in Wales.

In Scotland, there is also no dedicated Minister for Women; currently gender equality falls under the remit of the Cabinet Secretary for Commonwealth Games, Sport, Equalities and Pensioners' Rights. Women have made clear that, despite efforts from the Scottish Government to advance gender equality issues, there is a real need for a dedicated Minister.

The Government supports the national Equalities and Human Rights Commission (EHRC), which has responsibility overall for England, Scotland and Wales but not for Northern Ireland. The EHRC has suffered a cut in its budget from £70 million to £20.7 million and currently has just one dedicated officer for gender equality. It has offices in both Wales and Scotland (Scotland has its own Human Rights Commission).

Northern Ireland has its own Equality Commission and a Human Rights Commission, and previously had a Community Relations Council. The Government announced its intention in the *Together: Building a United Community Strategy* to establish an Equality and Good Relations Commission.<sup>118</sup> We are concerned that this will further dilute the focus and resources dedicated to gender equality. A Gender Equality Strategy for Northern Ireland published in 2006 made little progress, and a decision was made to develop a new strategy. While NGOs in Northern Ireland welcomed the emphasis within the first Gender Equality Strategy on the integration of the CEDAW obligations into the objectives of the strategy, the proposed new strategy falls far short and is retrogressive.

Overall, the main difficulty experienced by the women's sector in the last 4 years has arisen from the abolition of the Women's National Commission (WNC). This was financed with a small budget by government but acted independently of it. Its role was to bring the informed opinion of women together, and it worked as a bridge to all government departments, not just the Minister for Women. The Government's review states they consider the new programme of engagement with women, with most tasks undertaken from within GEO, successful. But the WNC was admired across the world and envied by NGOs from other nations, especially in its support of women's organisations at the annual Commission on the Status of Women (CSW) as it reviewed the BPFA's critical areas. The tasks undertaken by the WNC included setting up working groups drawn from its partner organisations from across the UK (more than 500 by the time it closed) to monitor areas of concern such as VAWG, international work and immigration, and to develop policy preparing advice directly to Ministers across government. This enabled the development of expertise and the inclusion of newer and smaller organisations in the debates. The WNC also had responsibility for preparing the quadrennial Shadow or Alternative reports of NGOs to the CEDAW Committee and produced the 5-yearly Beijing+ reviews. It is not possible for the Government to undertake these tasks because, clearly, they would lack the required independence.

No institution is perfect and the WNC had its critics. But its abolition led to fragmentation of the sector because we were left without a legitimated and resourced single body capable of bringing groups together from across the whole country, and with no direct access to Ministers. Power now lay within government to determine who would be invited to discuss what with Ministers in Round Tables. The CEDAW Committee was also concerned:

In 2010, the Coalition Government abolished the Women's National Commission (WNC). The WNC had previously been an immensely important institution, whose "purpose and [...] strength was its ability to canvass the views of women from across the English regions and from Wales, Scotland and Northern Ireland and to create the conditions in which women [could] find their voice and communicate it to government."<sup>119</sup>

Since 2010, there has been no adequate substitute established to replace the WNC. The Government Equalities Office, although formally the replacement, is not equipped to focus on the complex and wide-ranging duties that are required of a national machinery for the advancement of women. The current formula for consultation consists of ad hoc round table meetings held by the Government, which means there is no formal mechanism that is independent of the Government. Moreover, although these meetings provide a positive opportunity for more intimate discussion, they place civil society on the back foot; it is the Government which initiates the meetings, deciding the invitees and the agenda. The CEDAW Committee expressed "[concern] that the State party's new modernised approach to engaging with women's organisations negatively impacts on women's ability to be involved and to contribute to furthering the implementation of the Convention." <sup>120</sup>

The Government review mentions its engagement with the independent UK NGO CSW Alliance, members of which are producing this NGO Report. In 2011, the GEO asked NGOs to provide a small group to liaise with them towards the following CSW. This was done but NGOs wanted a more grassroots and democratic arrangements. Hence, in 2012, women came together in Bristol from across the UK, set up this group, developed goals and plans and elected co-chairs. Subsequent meetings held in Birmingham and London led to the naming of new representatives to liaise with government around CSW. While the GEO preferred smaller numbers, this process has developed and each year small groups nominated from within the Alliance with specific expertise meet with the negotiators of the text to be agreed before and during the meetings in New York, and the whole Alliance is recognised as the main resource and conduit for government around CSW. Policy papers have been developed within the Alliance and used to lobby and advise the Government and they have been well received. A strong and mutually helpful relationship has developed and is valued both by the NGOs and by the GEO. However, this is completely un-resourced by the UK Government: not even travel expenses for women to attend meetings with the GEO have been reimbursed, excluding marginalised groups and those who need to travel long distances to London. From the outset a Secretariat and leadership

has been provided by NAWO, which has now been successful in gaining support for this task from the Joseph Rowntree Charitable Trust.

The overall result has been a dismantling of a 'gender architecture' inclusive of civil society and led from within civil society which sets its own agenda vis à vis government.

Although there is some recognition given to the difference across the devolved nations this needs to be made clearer and recognised as an area which could be turned to positive effect if women and their organisations in each of the nations assisted to develop identified architecture for working within the framework of a UK structure.

### Critical Area I: Human Rights of Women

#### Human Rights Framework

The UK has a solid legislative framework and a good record in signing up to international human rights conventions. However, it has recorded a number of reservations to conventions affecting women's and girls' human rights, including CEDAW, and recently we have observed a rolling back of the UK's traditional commitment to the human rights agenda. This seems to be due to a mixture of resistance to what is seen as internationally imposed norms, some xenophobia, and a view that during a global recession women's rights must take second place to the dominant austerity agenda. We note that the BPFA calls on governments to develop a comprehensive education programme on human rights but this is not in place in UK schools. We urge the Government to rectify this.

Under the Human Rights Act 1998 (HRA), all public authorities in the UK have a duty to observe the HRA rights in all their decisions. However, public authorities are not routinely compliant with the duty. As a result, women have had to have recourse to the courts in order to, for example, secure safe accommodation (for a woman fleeing domestic violence, whose children would have been removed from her care had she been homeless), and challenging the state's attempt to evict a woman whose asylum application had failed whilst she was in hospital giving birth.

We are concerned that the HRA and indeed the *concept* of human rights are persistently attacked in the UK media. This exacerbates prejudices against marginalised groups. We are especially concerned at the lack of political leadership in challenging these misrepresentations; rather, government ministers have called for the repeal of the HRA and for the UK to pull out of the European Convention on Human Rights (ECHR). This represents an extremely regressive step in our human rights protections, which will have a significant detrimental impact on the rights of women and girls in the UK.

Given the negative rhetoric around human rights, often propagated by UK political leaders, the UK Government must ensure that the vital rights and mechanisms contained in the HRA, which provide important protections for women and girls, will remain part of UK law.

#### Access to Justice

The Legal Aid, Sentencing and Punishment of Offenders Act 2012 (LASPO), which came into force across England and Wales in April 2013, means legal aid is no longer available in England and Wales for issues including VAWG. Research has found that 43% do not have the required standard of evidence of violence to apply successfully for legal aid.<sup>121</sup> Domestic violence was named as an exception, but only under specific circumstances or with strict 'evidential' eligibility requirements and a slew of other conditions attached - something campaigners have argued puts onerous obstacles in the way of access to justice for the poorest and most vulnerable victims. Another significant obstacle is that those who have experienced abuse must prove that they had a condition or injuries consistent with those of a victim of domestic violence within 24 months of making a legal aid application.

Given that many victims sometimes take years to come forward, imposing such an arbitrary limit shows a fundamental lack of understanding of the nature of domestic violence and of coercion and control over an extended time period. Unable to meet these requirements, some people are going into debt to borrow money to try to go to court.

The courts have also criticised the Government's curtailment of legal aid. In 2014 the courts held, in relation to six related immigration cases, that the Ministry of Justice failed to make sufficient 'exceptional case funding' available. It said the threshold had been set too high and therefore breached human rights law.<sup>122</sup>

Access to justice is particularly at risk for Muslim women in communities that use sharia law tribunals. As a formal arbitration tribunal, sharia courts are not allowed to adjudicate over criminal matters, yet there is substantial anecdotal evidence that they have adjudicated in cases including domestic violence<sup>123</sup> and marital rape.<sup>124</sup> In these and other cases women's testimony may be regarded as worth half that of a man's, and discriminatory rulings on divorce, inheritance, property rights and child custody occur.<sup>125</sup>

Whilst sharia courts may play a useful role in arbitrating minor civil matters, it must be acknowledged that they are also used as a tool for discrimination and inequality against women. Migrant women who do not speak English, and may not know their legal rights - including recourse to a secular court - are particularly vulnerable. The high cost of court and lack of assistance through legal aid also means some women are compelled to use such arbitration tribunals. For this reason, we support the Arbitration and Mediation Services (Equality) Bill currently tabled in the House of Lords. Amongst other things, this Bill would ensure that sex discrimination law applies to all arbitration tribunal proceedings, and allow discriminatory rulings to be struck down; make it easier for courts to set aside a consent order if it was reached under duress or coercion, and explicitly state the limits to arbitration courts' jurisdiction. <sup>126</sup> We ask that the passing of this Bill be accompanied by a strong public campaign to ensure that women are aware of their legal rights.

The UK response for Beijing+20 fails to mention the rights of women seeking asylum or refugees. We welcome the UK's agreement to take vulnerable women from Syria including those affected by violence for resettlement in the UK, and urge the UK to increase the numbers currently arriving under this programme.

The BPFA refers to the need for gender guidelines in relation to refugee status determination. Whilst we are pleased that the Home Office has had such guidelines since 2004, the gender guidelines for the appeals tribunal were withdrawn in 2006 and have not been adequately replaced. In a recent report a woman claiming asylum on the basis of her sexuality said "...the judge told me 'I didn't look like a lesbian, I look like an intelligent person".<sup>127</sup> This highlights the need for the UK to bring in a form of guidelines/practice direction for immigration judges on dealing with gender and sexuality issues.

## Critical Area J: Women and the Media

The representation of women in the media is a serious barrier to the implementation of women's equality. It is characterised by general objectification and over sexualisation of women in the press, TV, music videos, other mass and social media, and advertising.

The Leveson Inquiry Report stated, and we agree, that many of the images found in common media publications:

...reflect a wider cultural failure to treat women with dignity and respect and/or a practice which, intentionally or not, has the effect of demeaning and degrading women.<sup>128</sup>

We consider that the daily picture of a young topless woman on page 3 in the Sun, the air brushing images of female celebrities to make them appear thinner and/or more curvaceous, the sexualisation of clothing styles at an early age for girls, all contribute to both women's inequality more generally, and a culture of seeing women and girls in terms of their sexuality and as being sexually available. This in turn creates a conducive context for sexual harassment and sexual violence. Of particular concern is the extent of the eroticisation of violence against women.

We believe this abuse of women in our culture is directly related to the harm many women suffer. Alison Saunders, Director of Public Prosecutions for the Crown Prosecution Service, names media portrayal of women as one of the key problems in securing rape convictions, as well as one of the reasons that women are reluctant to report rapes to the police. She emphasises the role that rape myths continue to play in undermining efforts to secure justice for victims of rape and sexual assault.<sup>129</sup> This general media tendency to perpetuate rape myths and victim blame, where shame and responsibility is placed on the victim rather than the perpetrator, must be challenged if we are to prevent rape and secure justice for survivors of sexual violence.

We support the recommendations made by women's organisations to the Inquiry.<sup>130</sup> These include the need for effective regulation of the press, overseen by an independent third party. The code that the press are bound to must be in line with equalities legislation and international obligations on equality that the UK has signed, including strong rules regarding sexism and gender discrimination. We support the journalistic guideline recommendations found in the publication *Handle With Care*, produced by Zero Tolerance and Violence Against Women Prevention Scotland. We also note with approval the following extract from the last UK Shadow CEDAW report:

[...] such images would be prohibited for adults in the workplace under equality legislation, because they are considered a form of sexual harassment, and when the campaign group OBJECT submitted evidence to the Leveson Inquiry on the harms associated with this persistent portrayal of women as sex objects in the UK press, their exhibits were censored. Yet, as OBJECT highlighted, such portrayals of women form a staple part of mainstream tabloids which are sold in ordinary newsagents and supermarkets without any form of age-restriction. This lack of press regulation on the issue is inconsistent with other forms of media, and equality legislation, and it allows for the sexual objectification of women in mainstream media to continue unchecked.<sup>131</sup>

Linked to this is the rise in the use of social media and the persecution of women who reject gender stereotypes or speak out for women's rights. Social media sites like Facebook and Twitter have been used for 'trolling' of women in the public eye, including rape and death threats to female MPs<sup>132</sup>, and has reinforced the exclusion of women from these new public forums.

We consider that this situation is exacerbated by the serious under-representation of women as editors, journalists, and commentators. Research shows that around 78% of all front-page press stories were attributed to men; 22% were by women.<sup>133</sup> This reflects the findings of the 5 yearly monitoring of the UK as part of the global gender media-monitoring project; the 2010 report found that 78% of those that report on government and politics are men, and for economics the figure is 69%, reinforcing stereotypes. Men even dominate the content of the news stories themselves. Of all those quoted or mentioned by name in the lead stories, 84% were men, and 16% women. There are also significant differences in the roles that named men and women play in news stories, for example, 83% of 'experts' were men. When it comes to named 'victims', of the stories that were gender-coded, 41% were women, as compared with 59% who were men; of gender-coded 'survivors' a mere 28% were women, whilst 72% were men.<sup>134</sup>

## Critical Area K: Women and the Environment

We support the Government's recognition that climate change has differential impacts on women. The creation by the Department of Energy and Climate Change of a Gender Equality Scheme is positive; it is crucial that equality impact assessments must be carried out to ensure gender-sensitive policies, not just abroad by DFID, but also here in the UK.

Extreme weather conditions, seen more frequently due to climate change, disproportionately affect certain groups. Older and pregnant women are more likely to be endangered by heat waves. There is also some evidence that those with pre-existing health and mental health conditions are at a greater risk. In cases of extreme cold, floods, heavy downpour and snow, poorer women are also more likely to be affected; those who cannot afford additional heating or who are dependent on public transport are particularly vulnerable.<sup>135</sup> As women are more likely to be in poverty, they are also less likely to be able to access the services needed to mitigate the risks, and are more likely to suffer severe health consequences. 16.8% of single-parent households, the majority of which are mothers, experience energy poverty.<sup>136</sup> There is also some evidence that violent crime, including domestic violence, increases during heat waves.<sup>137</sup>

Women must be considered not just as subjects affected by climate change, but also as agents in dealing with it; as the UK moves towards renewable energy and sustainable industries it is crucial that women are involved in the policy, business and technology development. This requires an investment in the education and training of women and girls, including in STEM subjects, a commitment to entrepreneurial funding for women working in green technology, and ongoing political support for women's voices.

## Critical Area L: The Girl Child

The girl child suffers from the double discrimination of gender and age. Girls are a distinct social group who continue to be underrepresented, despite consistently being cited as key to development agenda. Within the UK, girls' rights are threatened by poverty, gender inequality, violence, poor education, unfair policies and ingrained sexist attitudes. Significant progress has been made in this area over the past several years, particularly through the efforts of organizations such as Plan UK, Girls Not Brides and other NGOs, including a project carried out by NAWO in which girls identified their experiences of sexual objectification and lack of voice, producing a manifesto of demands for the European Parliament.<sup>138</sup> We welcome the Governments' work on Body Confidence and Image,<sup>139</sup> and the fact a Girl Summit was held on a future free from FGM and forced marriage at the highest level: 10 Downing Street.<sup>140</sup> However, much more still needs to be achieved.

Cases of young girls groomed into sexual exploitation and facing rape, abuse and harm have exposed further chronic errors in child protection systems that are failing young women and girls with devastating consequences. The cases are reported across different local areas, illustrating a pattern of abuse that: is nationwide, predominantly impacts on women and girls, and is predominantly perpetrated by men and boys.

In December 2013, a report into the state handling of cases in Rochdale identified a catalogue of errors. This resulted in an acknowledgement by Greater Manchester Police that the force had let down a number of vulnerable girls who were groomed by gangs for sexual abuse. It is believed there may be up to 50 victims in all. Similar cases have been investigated in Oxford, Leicester and in Birmingham. In the last few months a high profile inquiry carried out by Alexis Jay into child sexual violence and exploitation in Rotherham uncovered another catalogue of errors, where estimates of the numbers of girls abused over years is put at 1400.<sup>141</sup>

The Deputy Children's Commissioner for England conducted an Inquiry into Child Sexual Exploitation in Gangs and Groups.<sup>142</sup> It was found that, between August 2010 and October 2011, a total of 2409 children were known to be victims of child sexual exploitation, with 16,500 children and young people at risk. The rape of girls - sisters, girl friends, even mothers - as a way to control them and require them to hold firearms, weapons or drugs on their behalf by young men in gangs has also been documented.<sup>143</sup> Whilst serious gaps remain in the knowledge, practice and services required to tackle child sexual exploitation, this illustrates part of the continuum of VAWG and a pattern of violence and abuse that disproportionately affects girls.<sup>144</sup>

The increased accessibility of new technology must also be considered: research shows that children, especially boys, are increasingly accessing violent pornography online, which embeds and enforces negative attitudes towards women and girls.<sup>145</sup> Similarly, research by the National Society for the Protection of Children from Cruelty (NSPCC) found that one in three teenage girls who had some kind of relationship experience had experienced sexual violence from a partner.<sup>146</sup> More recent studies have found high levels of exposure to harmful behaviours online, and raise concerns around 'sexting' amongst children, including abusive and coercive behaviour by boys.<sup>147</sup> Given this, we believe it is imperative that all schools offer education on sexuality that is consent-focussed, with a discussion that extends to these new technologies.

Girls from minority communities often face additional discrimination and are at risk of further violence. Accurate statistics on FGM are difficult to obtain but it is known that numbers are high; one study estimates that 66,000 women who had undergone FGM were living in England and Wales in 2001, including an estimated 32,000 girls under the age of 15. Evidence from the time suggests that the prevalence was increasing, and so it is likely the number is considerably higher today.<sup>148</sup> FGM has been legislated against 1985, and yet we are only just now starting to see the first prosecutions. We acknowledge the sensitivity required to address this violence, particularly given the family links often involved, and so we encourage those in the enforcement and justice sectors to work closely with expert groups. The Department of Education and legislators must work with expert NGOs and survivors to ensure that domestic laws and policies prioritise the safety and security of girls while tackling this human rights violation. Funding for specialist training organisations would also support teacher training and rights based education for all students.

We are also concerned about anecdotal reports of increased occurrences of so-called breast-ironing. Research has not yet been done to ascertain just how widespread this is, but we are eager to ensure that the failures seen in the response to FGM are not repeated.

The Forced Marriage Unit (FMU) deals with around 1,300 cases annually, and many more cases go unreported.<sup>149</sup> 40% of the cases deal with minors under the age of 18<sup>150</sup>. Women and girls are considerably more likely to have need of this service: in 2010, of the 1735 cases that the FMU supported or advised on, 86% were female. Of the 1735, 50 involved victims with learning disabilities, 17 with physical disabilities, 3 with both learning and physical disabilities, and 36 of the victims identified as LGBT.<sup>151</sup> There is in general an acknowledgment that this is a gendered issue, but because forced marriage takes place in roughly equal numbers of men and women with learning disabilities, it is not seen as still a gendered issue. Yet such cases often have multiple layers of complexity, and there may not be informed consent by either party to the marriage. For example, the woman brought to marry a man with learning disabilities, often to act as his carer, may be in no position to refuse the marriage.<sup>152</sup> She also has fewer options for escape since it brings 'dishonour' on her or her family. Sensitive ways of engaging to provide support and education for the women and girls, and for the men involved, as well as for the families that have arranged these marriages, is essential.

# **Emerging Issues**

We welcome the attention paid in the Government report to future priorities and continuing challenges including to minority groups and also to the challenges of devolution.

Here we raise a number of emerging issues of particular concern. Some have been raised in the report but require further elaboration.

#### Widows

Increased conflict, both inter- and intra-state, has resulted in a great many women of all ages becoming widows. In many cultures, their livelihoods, independence, dignity and safety is at risk through discrimination and abuse, including through harmful traditional practices and because the low status of women within cultures and religions may require them, for example, to be accompanied in public by a male relative. Their experiences and needs are different to the experiences and needs of women who have never married or divorced; we call for recognition of this fact, and for statistics to be disaggregated according to these categories as well as by age. Widows who come to the UK as migrants, refugees and asylum seekers face a particularly challenging intersection of discrimination. We encourage the UK Government to formally recognise widows as a specific group, including recognition for their needs and the specific abuses faced by widows who are seeking asylum.

#### Men and boys

Much attention has been given as of late and in the review topics of the Commission on the Status of Women to the role of men and boys in achieving gender equality. This has been particularly highlighted by the recent UN Women *He For She* campaign, which places the male ahead of the female and has him acting *for* rather than *with* women. In addition, Iceland has announced its intention to host, with Suriname, a men-only conference on gender equality, including discussing violence against women (since revised to involve women, although seemingly still with some men-only sessions).<sup>153</sup> Partnership with men and boys should not imply a take-over by them.

While it is clear that achieving gender equality requires a change in attitudes and behaviours across the whole of society, it is less clear how central the role is that men and boys should play. Addressing issues such as violence against women and girls, which is primarily perpetrated by men requires, men to turn their attention to themselves, but also requires a primary focus on and sensitivity to the experiences and needs of women. Women-only spaces are still essential for women.

While men, too, are affected by gender inequality, it is women who bear the significant burden of ongoing systematic and historic discrimination. Balancing the need for societywide change while ensuring that initiatives do, in fact, serve their ultimate aim of gender equality is a significant challenge, and there is no clear consensus on how it is best achieved. For that reason, it is crucial that we have an open, rigorous and ongoing conversation.

#### Climate Change

Although a brief mention was made above, the urgency and importance of addressing climate change is only going to increase. It is crucial that more work is done to understand the gender differential impacts, particularly here in the UK where there has only been limited research so far. Policies must be gender-sensitive with equality impact

assessments carried out, and women of all ages must be involved at all levels of decisionmaking around this increasingly pressing issue.

#### Ageing

Globally, the population is ageing. This is true of the UK. The ratio of people of working age to people of pensionable age was 3.2:1 in 2008; this is expected to drop to 2.8:1 by 2033.<sup>154</sup> This is going to have a significant impact on many of the critical areas, particularly with regards to provision of public services. Although there is some evidence that the gender life expectancy gap is closing, women are likely to continue to outlive men. This fact, coupled with women's disproportionate rates of poverty and lower lifetime earnings, means they are more likely to be dependent on public service provision of social care, health care, etc.

However, older women as well as men are significant contributors to the unpaid work of caring and bring their expertise to bear on problems. The continuing discrimination throughout society, especially against older women in the media and in decision-making at senior levels, is unwarranted and harmful, and needs to change.

Meanwhile, young women, especially those aged 16-19, seek to have their voices heard and to be full participants in the political and economic life of the UK. They showed clearly their capacity to do this in the Scottish referendum on independence when 16-18 year olds had the vote.

#### **Constitutional Change**

Following the referendum in Scotland, any commission or development of a programme for constitutional change must have women of all ages and backgrounds participating in equal measure.

### Notes

<sup>1</sup> www.nawo.org.uk; contact: csw-alliance@nawo.org.uk

<sup>2</sup> Women's Equality in the UK: A Health Check, Women's Resource Centre, April 2013,

http://thewomensresourcecentre.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/WRC-CEDAW-Booklet\_final-links.pdf <sup>3</sup> Interview with UK Secretary of State Justine Greening, UN Women, December 2013,

http://www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2013/12/interview-with-uk-secretary-of-state-justine-greening <sup>4</sup> Fair Financial Decision-making Progress Report, Equality and Human Rights Commission, 2012,

http://www.equalityhumanrights.com/publication/fair-financial-decision-making-2014-progress-report; Cumulative Impact Assessment: A Research Report by Landmand Economics and the National Institute of Economic and Social Research (NIESR) for the Equality and Human Rights Commission, Equality and Human Rights Commission, 2014, http://www.equalityhumanrights.com/publication/research-report-94-cumulativeimpact-assessment

<sup>5</sup> Women's Equality in the UK: A Health Check: UK CEDAW Shadow Report, Appendix 6: Cuts to the Equality and Human Rights Commission, Women's Resource Centre, http://thewomensresourcecentre.org.uk/wpcontent/uploads/Appendix-6-Cuts-to-the-Equality-and-Human.pdf

Submission of the Equality and Human Rights Commission, A status National Human Rights Institution for the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland on the List of Issues for the Convention on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) Committee Pre-Sessional Working Group Meeting, Equality and Human Rights Commission, October 2012,

http://www.equalityhumanrights.com/sites/default/files/documents/international/ehrc cedaw final 13-09-12.pdf, paragraph 117

<sup>7</sup> Ibid., paragraph 122

<sup>8</sup> Hidden in Plain Sight, Equality and Human Rights Commission, April 2014,

http://www.equalityhumanrights.com/sites/default/files/documents/disabilityfi/ehrc\_hidden\_in\_plain\_sight\_ 3.pdf <sup>9</sup> Audit Commission's Ex-Head: Its Abolition Will Affect Public Services, The Guardian, October 2012,

http://www.theguardian.com/society/2012/oct/09/audit-commission-chairman-abolition-value

<sup>10</sup> The Changing Labour Market 2: Women, Low Pay and Gender Equality in the Emerging Recovery, Fawcett Society, August 2014, http://www.fawcettsociety.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2014/08/The-Changing-Labour-Market-2.pdf

<sup>11</sup> Improving the Situation of Older Women in the EU in the Context of an Ageing Society and Rapidly Changing Socio-Economic Status, Age Platform Europe and European Women's Lobby, March 2014,

http://www.age-platform.eu/images/stories/Publications/papers/EWL AGE gender paper 2014 FINAL.pdf <sup>12</sup> Transphobic Hate Crime in the European Union, Press for Change and ILGA Europe, May 2009,

http://www.ucu.org.uk/media/pdf/r/6/transphobic hate crime in eu.pdf

<sup>13</sup> Pension Trends - Chapter 13: Inequalities and Poverty in Retirement, 2012 Edition, Office for National Statistics, October 2012, http://www.ons.gov.uk/ons/dcp171766\_278836.pdf

<sup>14</sup> Key Facts About Carers, Carers Trust, http://www.carers.org/key-facts-about-carers

<sup>15</sup> Full Report - Women in the Labour Market, Office for National Statistics, September 2013,

http://www.ons.gov.uk/ons/dcp171776\_328352.pdf

<sup>16</sup> Closing The Gender Gap: Act Now, OECD, December 2012,

http://www.oecd.org/gender/Closing%20the%20Gender%20Gap%20-%20UK%20FINAL.pdf

<sup>17</sup> The Changing Labour Market 2: Women, Low Pay and Gender Equality in the Emerging Recovery, Fawcett Society, 2014, http://www.fawcettsociety.org.uk/2014/08/new-research-low-paid-women-firmly-shutrecovery/

<sup>18</sup> National Minimum Wage: Low Pay Commission Report 2014, Presented to Parliament by the Secretary of State for Business, Innovation, and Skills by Command of Her Majesty, March 2014,

https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/288841/The\_National\_Mini mum\_Wage\_LPC\_Report\_2014.pdf<sup>19</sup> The National Minimum Wage, Earnings and Hours in the Domiciliary Care Sector, the Low Pay Commission,

February 2013,

https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/227614/LPC -

Society, August 2014, http://www.fawcettsociety.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2014/08/The-Changing-Labour-Market-2.pdf

<sup>21</sup> CEDAW /C/GBR/10/7, paras 62-63

<sup>22</sup> 'Sanctions' - reduction or temporary refusal of benefits, for up to three years.

<sup>23</sup> Interim Report on the New Benefit Sanctions Regime: Tough Love or Tough Luck?, The Scottish Parliament, 2014, http://www.scottish.parliament.uk/parliamentarybusiness/CurrentCommittees/78114.aspx

<sup>24</sup> Figures provided in a written answer in the Scottish parliament, 15 July 2014

http://www.scottish.parliament.uk/parliamentarybusiness/28877.aspx?SearchType=Advance&ReferenceNumb ers=S4W-22030&ResultsPerPage=10

<sup>25</sup> Note: the UK Government introduced a new sanction regime from October 2012. Data for 2012 therefore includes both the old and the new regime. <sup>26</sup> Written Submission From Joseph Rowntree Foundation, March 2014,

http://www.scottish.parliament.uk/S4\_Welfare\_Reform\_Committee/Written\_submission -

\_Joseph\_Rontree\_Foundation.pdf <sup>27</sup> Stats, The Trussell Trust, http://www.trusselltrust.org/stats

<sup>28</sup> Daily Hansard Debate, Column 278, Catherine McKinnell, 9 April 2014,

http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201314/cmhansrd/cm140409/debtext/140409-0001.htm

<sup>29</sup> Key Facts, End Child Poverty, 2014, http://www.endchildpoverty.org.uk/why-end-child-poverty/key-facts <sup>30</sup> Exploring Poverty Gaps Among Children in the UK, Department for Work and Pensions, 2011,

https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/214400/WP103.pdf

<sup>31</sup> Evidence from Sisters of Frida submitted to the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, 2014

<sup>32</sup> The Employment of Disabled People in the Public Sector: A Review of Data and Literature, Disability Rights Commission, November 2004, http://disability-studies.leeds.ac.uk/files/library/Thornton-Employmentsummary.pdf

<sup>33</sup> The Effects of Low Attainment on Young People's Outcomes at Age 22-23 in Scotland, Howieson, C. & Ianelli, C., 2008, British Educational Research Journal, 34(2), 269-290

<sup>34</sup> Girls Matter Report, UK Girl Guiding, http://new.girlguiding.org.uk/report

<sup>35</sup> End Violence Against Women Poll Results, End Violence Against Women Coalition, Octoer 2010,

http://www.endviolenceagainstwomen.org.uk/data/files/Schools\_Safe\_4\_Girls/YouGov\_poll\_for\_EVAW\_on\_se xual\_harassment\_in\_schools\_2010.pdf <sup>36</sup> This Is Abuse Discussion Guide, Home Office, 2013

https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/276921/ThislsAbuseDG.pdf <sup>37</sup> Changing the Game for Girls, Women's Sport and Fitness Foundation,

http://www.wsff.org.uk/resources/girls-and-education/changing-the-game-for-girls

<sup>38</sup> Muslim Female Athletees in Sports and Dress Code: Major Obstacle in International Competitions, Yasmeen Iqbal Quershi and Soniha Aslam Ghouri, 2008, Journal of Experimental Sciences, 2(11), 09-13

Muslim Women in Sport, Women's Sport and Fitness Foundation, January 2010,

http://www.sportscoachuk.org/sites/default/files/Muslim%20women%20in%20sport%20-

%20WSFF%20&%20sporting%20equals.pdf

<sup>40</sup> Women and Sport Report, Culture, Media and Sport Committee, House of Commons, July 2014 http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201415/cmselect/cmcumeds/513/51302.htm <sup>41</sup> Minister's Statement to the Northern Ireland Assembly, 4 June 2013,

http://www.niassembly.gov.uk/Assembly-Business/Official-Report/Reports-12-13/04-June-2013/#3

<sup>42</sup> Department for Employment and Learning (2013) Enrolments at UK Higher Education Institutions: Northern Ireland Analysis 2011/12, Department for Employment and Learning, February 2013,

http://www.delni.gov.uk/index/publications/r-and-s-stats/higher-education-enrolments/he-enrolments-2011-12.htm.

<sup>43</sup> DEL Oral Statement: Gender Issues Relating to Employment, Learning and Skills, Department for Employment and Learning, June 2013, http://www.delni.gov.uk/employment-gender-issues-oralstatement.pdf

<sup>4</sup> Apprenticeship Pay Survey 2012: Research and Findings, Department for Business, Innovation and Skills, October 2013, https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/apprenticeship-pay-survey-2012; Review of Apprenticeships Research: A Smmary of Research Published Since 2010, Institute of Employment

Research, University of Warwick, July 2012, http://www.apprenticeships.org.uk/About-

Us/~/media/Documents/IER-Apprenticeships-Literature-Review-final-July-2012.ashx

<sup>45</sup> 30,000 Modern Apprentices by 2020, The Scottish Government, April 2014,

http://news.scotland.gov.uk/News/30-000-Modern-Apprenticeships-by-2020-b7f.aspx

<sup>46</sup> Modern Apprenticeship Statistics: Quarters 1-4, 2013-14, Skills Development Scotland, June 2014, http://www.skillsdevelopmentscotland.co.uk/statistics/modern-apprenticeships/modern-apprenticeshipstatistics-quarters-1-to-4-2013-14/ <sup>47</sup> Full Report - Women in the Labour Market, Office for National Statistics, September 2013,

http://www.ons.gov.uk/ons/dcp171776\_328352.pdf

<sup>48</sup> Written Statement on the Student Support Package for Academic Year 2013/14, Leighton Andrews, Minister for Education and Skills, September 2012,

http://wales.gov.uk/about/cabinet/cabinetstatements/2012/studentsupport/?lang=en

<sup>49</sup> Free Personal and Nursing Care, The Scottish Government,

http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Topics/Health/Support-Social-Care/Support/Older-People/Free-Personal-Nursing-Care

 $^{50}$  Securing Excellence in Commissioning Sexual Assault Services for People who Experience Sexual Violence, NHS England, 2013, page http://www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2013/06/130613-sec-exc-cvsa.pdf <sup>51</sup> Ibid.

<sup>52</sup> General Recommendations, Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women,

recommendation no. 27, http://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/cedaw/comments.htm

<sup>53</sup> Gender Variance in the UK: Prevalence, Incidence, Growth and Geographic Distribution, Gender Identity Research and Education Society, June 2009, http://www.gires.org.uk/assets/Medpro-

Assets/GenderVarianceUK-report.pdf <sup>54</sup> NHS Funding Processes and Waiting Times for Adult Service-Users: Trans Wellbeing and Healthcare, NHS, http://www.gires.org.uk/assets/DOH-Assets/pdf/doh-nhs-funding-processes.pdf

<sup>55</sup> Trans Mental Health Study 2012, the Scottish Transgender Alliance, September 2012,

http://www.gires.org.uk/assets/Medpro-Assets/trans mh study.pdf

<sup>56</sup> Challenges and Solutions in Providing Support for South Asian Women with Psychological Problems, R. Siddique, EIMAN, 2014

<sup>57</sup> Psyschological Interventions for Adults with Intellectual Disabilities and Mental Health Problems: A Review, Hatton, C., Journal of Mental Health 11(4), 357-374.

<sup>58</sup> Trans Mental Health Study 2012, the Scottish Transgender Alliance, September 2012,

http://www.gires.org.uk/assets/Medpro-Assets/trans\_mh\_study.pdf

Major Report Reveals Impact of Devolution on Patient Care Across the UK, Nuffield Trust, April 2014, http://www.nuffieldtrust.org.uk/media-centre/press-releases/major-report-reveals-impact-devolutionpatient-care-across-uk <sup>60</sup> Health Service Planning and Decision Making - Commissioning, Public Health Wales,

http://www.wales.nhs.uk/sitesplus/888/page/69484

<sup>61</sup> Structure, NHS Wales, http://www.wales.nhs.uk/nhswalesaboutus/structure

<sup>62</sup> Tackling Domestic and Sexual Violence and Abuse: Action Plan: April 2012 to September 2013, Department of Justice and Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety, http://www.dhsspsni.gov.uk/dom-vioplan.pdf <sup>63</sup> The Right to Be Safe, Welsh Assembly Government, March 2010,

http://wales.gov.uk/docs/dsjlg/publications/commsafety/100325besafefinalenv1.pdf

<sup>64</sup> Minister Gives Assurances about Gender-Based Violence, Domestic Abuse and Sexual Violence (Wales) Bill, Welsh Government, October 2014, http://wales.gov.uk/newsroom/communities/2014/141001-genderviolence-abuse-bill/?lang=en

<sup>65</sup> Violence Against Women: An EU-Wide Survey: Main Results Report, European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights, March 2014, http://fra.europa.eu/en/publication/2014/vaw-survey-main-results

<sup>66</sup> Ending Violence Against Women and Girls in the UK, Office of National Statistics, Updated June 2014, https://www.gov.uk/government/policies/ending-violence-against-women-and-girls-in-the-uk

Research carried out by Rights of Women and Women's Aid has found that 43% of women do not have the required standard of evidence of violence to apply successfully for legal aid.

Evidencing Domestic Violence: A Year On, Welsh Women's Aid, Rights of Women and Women's Aid,

http://www.rightsofwomen.org.uk/pdfs/Policy/Evidencing\_domestic\_violence\_III.pdf <sup>68</sup> Independent Inquiry into Child Sexual Exploitation in Rotherham (1997-2013), Alexis Jay, August 2014,

http://www.rotherham.gov.uk/downloads/file/1407/independent\_inquiry\_cse\_in\_rotherham

<sup>69</sup> Help Save Southall Black Sisters (Archived), Southall Black Sisters, updated September 2008,

http://www.southallblacksisters.org.uk/campaigns/save-sbs-campaign-2008/savesbs/

 $^{70}$  UK: UN Rights Expert Calls for Improved Actions to Fight Violence against Women and Girls, Office for the High Commissioner for Human Rights, April 2014,

http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=14519&LangID=E

Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women Finalises Country Mission to the United Kingdom and Northern Ireland and Calls for Urgent Action to Address the Accountability Deficit and Also the Adverse Impacts of Changes in Funding and Services, Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, 2014, http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=14514&LangID=E

<sup>72</sup> Rape Has Been 'Decriminalised' for the Most Vulnerable Says Senior Met Advisor, The Bureau of Investigative Journalism, February 2014, https://www.thebureauinvestigates.com/2014/02/28/rape-has-beendecriminalised-for-the-most-vulnerable-says-senior-met-adviser/ <sup>73</sup> Disabled People's Experiences of Targeted Violence and Hostility, Equality and Human Rights Commission,

2009.

http://www.equalityhumanrights.com/sites/default/files/documents/research/disabled\_people\_s\_experience s\_of\_targeted\_violence\_and\_hostility.pdf <sup>74</sup> Without Consent, A Report On The Joint Review Of The Investigation And Prosecution Of Rape Offences,

Crown Prosecution Service Inspectorate and Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Constabulary, 2007 http://www.justiceinspectorates.gov.uk/hmic/media/without-consent-20061231.pdf

<sup>75</sup> Research by Rape Crisis South London, cited in EVAW Briefing on Pornography and Violence Against Women and Girls, End Violence Against Women Coalition, 2014.

http://www.endviolenceagainstwomen.org.uk/data/files/resources/65/EVAW-Briefing-on-Porn-and-VAWG.pdf <sup>76</sup> EVAW Briefing on Pornography and Violence Against Women and Girls, End Violence Against Women Coalition, 2014,

http://www.endviolenceagainstwomen.org.uk/data/files/resources/65/EVAW-Briefing-on-Porn-and-VAWG.pdf <sup>77</sup> Enduring Myths About Rape Victims Lead to Acquittals, Says Chief Prosecutor, The Guardian, January 2012, http://www.theguardian.com/society/2012/jan/30/rape-victims-acquittals-chief-prosecutor

<sup>78</sup> European Parliament resolution of 26 February 2014 on sexual exploitation and prostitution and its impact on gender equality (2013/2103(INI)).

Convention for the Suppression of the Traffic in Persons and of the Exploiation of the Prostitution of Others, Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, December 1949,

http://www.ohchr.org/EN/ProfessionalInterest/Pages/TrafficInPersons.aspx

<sup>80</sup> General Recommendations Made by the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women, UN Women, http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/cedaw/recommendations/recomm.htm

<sup>81</sup> UN Special Rapporteur on Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children from 2004 to 2008 in Integration of the human rights of women and a gender perspective, United Nations. E/CN.4/2006/62. <sup>82</sup> Submission to Amnesty International's Global Policy Consultation on Sex Work, End Violence Against Women Coalition, 2014 http://www.endviolenceagainstwomen.org.uk/data/files/resources/62/EVAW-

Submission-on-Amnesty-consultation-FINAL.pdf

<sup>83</sup> Application for Destitution Domestic Violence (DVD) Concession, UK Visas and Immigration, December 2013, https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/application-for-benefits-for-visa-holder-domestic-violence

<sup>84</sup> Every Single Woman: A Comparison of Standards for Women in the Asylum System with Standards for Women in the Criminal Justice, Prison and Maternity Systems in the UK, Asylum Aid, 2014

<sup>85</sup> Detained: Women Asylum Seekers Locked Up in the UK, Women for Refugee Women, January 2014, http://refugeewomen.com/wp-content/uploads/2014/01/WRWDetained.pdf

<sup>86</sup> Non-State Torture Happens to Women and Girls, Jeanne Sarson & Linda MacDonald, 2014,

http://nonstatetorture.org/files/2414/1420/4940/briefBeijing20.pdf; Also see: Appendix 34: Non-State Torture: UK CEDAW Shadow Report, The Women's Resource, 2013, http://thewomensresourcecentre.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/Appendix-34 Non-state-torture FINAL2.pdf Healing Through Remembering, http://www.healingthroughremembering.org/

<sup>88</sup> The Report on the Consultative Group on the Past in Northern Ireland, Northern Ireland Affairs Committee, December 2009, http://www.parliament.the-stationery-

office.co.uk/pa/cm200910/cmselect/cmniaf/171/171.pdf

<sup>89</sup> Concluding Observations on the Seventh Periodic Report of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, July 2013, CEDAW/C/GBR/CO/7

<sup>90</sup> Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women Finalizes Country Mission to the United Kingdom and Northern Ireland and Calls For Urgent Action to Address the Accountability Deficit and Also the Adverse Impacts of Changes in Funding and Services, Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, April 2014, http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=14514&LangID=E

Global Gender Gap Report, World Economic Forum, October, 2014

<sup>92</sup> The Impact of Austerity Measures Upon Women: A Case Study of the North East of England, NEWomen's Network and Women's Resource Centre, June 2013, http://thewomensresourcecentre.org.uk/wp-

content/uploads/NEWN-impact-of-austerity-measures-case-study-June-2013-.pdf <sup>93</sup> Concluding Observations on the Seventh Periodic Report of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, July 2013, CEDAW/C/GBR/CO/7

<sup>94</sup> Childcare And Labour Market Participation - Economic Analysis, Scottish Government, January 2014 http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Resource/0044/00441783.pdf

Convention on the Rights of the Child, November 1989,

http://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/crc.aspx

<sup>96</sup> Early Learning and Childcare Entitlement, The Scottish Government, 2014,

http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Topics/People/Young-People/early-years/parenting-early-learning/childcare Full Report - Women in the Labour Market, Office for National Statistics, September 2013,

http://www.ons.gov.uk/ons/dcp171776\_328352.pdf

Appendix 18: Childcare: CEDAW Shadow Report, Women's Resource Centre,

http://thewomensresourcecentre.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/WRC-CEDAW-Booklet\_final-links.pdf <sup>99</sup> Pay Gaps Across the Equality Strands: a Review, National Institute of Economic and Social Research, 2009, http://www.equalityhumanrights.com/sites/default/files/documents/research/14\_pay\_gaps\_across\_equalitie

s\_review.pdf <sup>100</sup> The Gender Pay Gap in the UK 1995-2007: Part 1 - Research Report, Government Equalities Office, February 2010,

http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20100505211508/http:/www.equalities.gov.uk/pdf/301113\_GEO\_ GenderPayGap\_Part1 acc.pdf

<sup>101</sup> Gender Pay Gaps, Equality and Human Rights Commission, 2011,

http://www.equalityhumanrights.com/sites/default/files/documents/research/gender\_pay\_gap\_briefing\_pap er2.pdf

<sup>102</sup> Tackling the Gender Pay Gap in the European Union, European Commission, 2014,

http://ec.europa.eu/justice/gender-equality/files/gender\_pay\_gap/140319\_gpg\_en.pdf

<sup>103</sup> Lawrence Davies, www.equaljustice.co.uk, October 26 2014

<sup>104</sup> Ibid.

<sup>105</sup> Cooking, Caring and Volunteering: Unpaid Work Around the World, Miranda Veerle, 2011, DOI: 10.1787/5kghrjm8s142-en

<sup>106</sup> Women in Parliament and Government, House of Commons Library, July 2014, www.parliament.uk/briefing-papers/SN01250.pdf

<sup>107</sup> What Girls Say About....Equality for Girls: Girls' Attitudes Survey 2013, Girl Guiding UK, 2013, http://girlsattitudes.girlguiding.org.uk/pdf/2013\_GirlsAttitudes\_EqualityForGirls.pdf

<sup>108</sup> Concluding Observations on the Seventh Periodic Report of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, July 2013, CEDAW/C/GBR/CO/7

<sup>109</sup> Access to Elected Office Fund, http://www.access-to-elected-office-fund.org.uk/

<sup>110</sup> February 2011 Report, Women on Boards, February 2011,

https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/31480/11-745-women-onboards.pdf

<sup>111</sup> Women on Boards Report, Lords Select Committee, November 2012,

http://www.parliament.uk/business/committees/committees-a-z/lords-select/eu---internal-market-subcommittee-b/news/gender-balance-report-and-evidence/

<sup>112</sup> Davies Review Annual Report 2014, Women on Boards, 2014,

https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/320000/bis-women-onboards-2014.pdf

<sup>113</sup> Women on Board: Quality through Diversity: Scottish Government Consultation on the Introduction of Gender Quotas on Public Boards, The Scottish Government,

http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Resource/0044/00449552.pdf

<sup>114</sup> Scottish Government's Public Appointments Centre of Expertise (PACE) figures which only include Ministerial appointed, regulated public boards.

<sup>115</sup> Women on Board - Quality through Diversity: Scottish Government Consultation on the Introduction of Gender Quotas on Public Boards, Scottish Women's Convention, July 2014,

http://www.scottishwomensconvention.org/userfiles/files/Women%20on%20Boards%20SWC%20Response.pdf The Equality Strategy: Building a Fairer Britain, HM Government, December 2010,

https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/85299/equality-strategy.pdf <sup>117</sup> Review of Public Sector Equality Duty, UK Government, https://www.gov.uk/government/groups/reviewof-public-sector-equality-duty-steering-group <sup>118</sup> Together: Building a United Community, Office of the First Minister and Deputy First Minister of Northern

Ireland, May 2013, http://www.ofmdfmni.gov.uk/together-building-a-united-community

<sup>119</sup> Legacy Document: Engagement with Women Across the UK: Next Steps, Women's National Commission, -December 2010, http://wnc.equalities.gov.uk/publications/cat\_view/142-corporate-

documents.html?orderby=dmdate\_published <sup>120</sup> Concluding Observations on the Seventh Periodic Report of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, July 2013, CEDAW/C/GBR/CO/7

<sup>121</sup> Evidencing Domestic Violence: A Year On, Welsh Women's Aid, Rights of Women and Women's Aid, http://www.rightsofwomen.org.uk/pdfs/Policy/Evidencing\_domestic\_violence\_III.pdf

<sup>122</sup> Legal Aid Guidance Unlawful, High Court Rules, The Law Society Gazette, June 2014,

http://www.lawgazette.co.uk/law/legal-aid-guidance-unlawful-high-court-rules/5041681.fullarticle <sup>123</sup> IKRWO Welcomes Bill to Limit Sharia Law in Britain, IKWRO, June 2011,

http://ikwro.org.uk/2011/06/ikwro-welcomes-bill-to-limit-sharia-law-in-britain/

<sup>124</sup> Multiculturalism and Child Protection in Britain: Sharia Law and Other Failures, One Law for All, June 2013, http://www.onelawforall.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/Multiculturalism-and-Child-Protection-in-Britain.pdf <sup>125</sup> IKRWO Welcomes Bill to Limit Sharia Law in Britain, IKWRO, June 2011,

http://ikwro.org.uk/2011/06/ikwro-welcomes-bill-to-limit-sharia-law-in-britain/

<sup>126</sup> Arbitration and Mediation Services (Equality) Bill (HL Bill 21),

http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/bills/lbill/2014-2015/0021/lbill\_2014-20150021\_en\_1.htm <sup>127</sup> Lesbians and UK Asylum Law, Bennett, C in *Gender in Refugee Law: From the Margins*, Arbel, E., et al (eds), 2014

<sup>28</sup>The Leveson Inquiry Report: Volume 2, Part F

<sup>129</sup> Enduring Myths About Rape Victims Lead to Acquittals, Says Chief Prosecutor, The Guardian, January 2012, http://www.theguardian.com/society/2012/jan/30/rape-victims-acquittals-chief-prosecutor

Submission to the Committee on the Convention for the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW), Training for Women Network, 2013,

http://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/cedaw/docs/ngos/TWN\_UK\_55\_ForTheSession.pdf <sup>131</sup> Women's Equality in the UK: A Health Check, Women's Resource Centre, April 2013,

http://thewomensresourcecentre.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/WRC-CEDAW-Booklet\_final-links.pdf

<sup>132</sup> Police Investigate New Death Threats Against MP Stella Creasy, The Guardian, July 2013,

http://www.theguardian.com/technology/2013/jul/30/police-death-threats-stella-creasy-twitter

<sup>133</sup> Seen But Not Heard: How Women Make Front Page News, Women in Journalism, 2012,

http://womeninjournalism.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2012/10/Seen\_but\_not\_heard.pdf

United Kingdom & Northern Ireland Global Media Monitoring Project 2010 National Report, Global Media Monitoring Project, 2010, http://cdn.agilitycms.com/who-makes-the-

news/Imported/reports\_2010/national/UK.pdf

<sup>135</sup> The UK Climate Change Risk Assessment 2012 Evidence Report, Presented to Parliament pursuant to Section 56 of the Climate Change Act 2008, April 2012,

http://randd.defra.gov.uk/Document.aspx?Document=10067\_CCRAEvidenceReport16July2012.pdf <sup>136</sup> Gender and the Climate Change Agenda: The Impacts of Climate Change on Women and Public Policy, Women's Environmental Network, 2010, http://www.wen.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/Gender-and-theclimate-change-agenda-21.pdf <sup>137</sup> Weather Forecasting as a Public Health Tool, Centre for Public Health, Liverpool John Moores University,

November 2004, http://www.cph.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2012/08/weather-forecasting-as-a-publichealth-tool.pdf

<sup>138</sup> Young Women Speak Out: A Manifesto for the European Parliament, NAWO,

http://www.nawo.org.uk/young-womens-manifesto-text-and-support/

Body Confidence Campaign Publications, Government Equalities Office, May 2013,

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/body-confidence-a-rapid-evidence-assessment-of-theliterature

<sup>140</sup> Girl Summit 2014, Departmnet for International Development, Cabinet Office and Home Office, Gov.uk/government/topical-events/girl-summit-2014

<sup>141</sup> Independent Inquiry into Child Sexual Exploitation in Rotherham (1997-2013), Alexis Jay, October 2013, http://www.rotherham.gov.uk/downloads/file/1407/independent\_inquiry\_cse\_in\_rotherham

<sup>142</sup> Inquiry into Child Sexual Exploitation in Gangs and Groups, Children's Commissioner,

http://www.childrenscommissioner.gov.uk/info/csegg1

Female Voice in Violence Project: A Study Into the Impact of Serious Youth and Gang Violence on Women and Girls. Race on the Agenda, February 2010, http://www.rota.org.uk/category/publications/research-publications?q=webfm\_send/26<sup>144</sup> "I thought I was the only one. The only one in the world": The Office of the Children's Commissioner's Inquiry into Child Sexual Exploitation In Gangs and Groups: Interim Report, Children's Commissioner, November 2012, http://www.childrenscommissioner.gov.uk/content/latest\_news/content\_96

<sup>145</sup> "Basically... porn is everywhere": A Rapid Evidence Assessment on the Effect that Access and Exposure to Pornography has on Children and Young People, Children's Commissioner.

http://www.childrenscommissioner.gov.uk/content/press\_release/content\_505

<sup>146</sup> Partner Exploitation and Violence in Teenage Intimate Relationships, Barter, C., et al, October 2009, http://www.nspcc.org.uk/preventing-abuse/research-and-resources/partner-exploitation-and-violence-inteenage-intimate-relationships/

<sup>147</sup> A Qualitative Study of Children, Young People and 'Sexting', Ringrose et al, 2012, http://www.nspcc.org.uk/globalassets/documents/research-reports/qualitative-study-children-young-people-

sexting-report.pdf <sup>148</sup> A Statistical Study to Estimate the Prevalence of Female Genital Mutliation in England and Wales, Foundation for Women's Health, Research and Development (FORWARD) in collaboration with The London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine and The Department of Midwifery, City University, 2007, http://www.forwarduk.org.uk/key-issues/fgm/research

<sup>149</sup> Forced Marriage Factsheet & Guidance: For MPs & Constituency Offices, The Forced Marriage Unit, https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/322304/FM\_MPs\_factsheet\_ web2.pdf <sup>150</sup> Statistics January to December 2013, Forced Marriage Unit,

https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/291855/FMU\_2013\_statistics

.pdf <sup>151</sup> Measuring the Impact of Cuts in Public Expenditure on the Provision of Services to Prevent Violence Against Women and Girls, Jude Towers and Sylbia Walby, UNESCO Chair in Gender Research Group at Lancaster University, January 2012, http://www.trustforlondon.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2013/09/VAWG-Cuts-Full-Report.pdf <sup>152</sup> See, for example, Sandwell Metropolitan Borough Council v RG & Ors [2013] EWHC 2373 (COP) (04 July

2013)

Iceland-Suriname 'Men-Only' Conference to Include Women, Iceland Review, October 2014, http://icelandreview.com/news/2014/10/01/iceland-suriname-men-only-conference-include-women <sup>154</sup> The Ageing Population, House of Commons Library,

http://www.parliament.uk/documents/commons/lib/research/key\_issues/Key-Issues-The-ageingpopulation2007.pdf